FINAL REPORT NO. 333

Affordable housing in innovation-led employment strategies



From the AHURI Inquiry: Urban productivity and affordable rental housing supply

Authored by

Robyn Dowling, The University of Sydney Sophia Maalsen, The University of Sydney Leah Emmanuel, The University of Sydney Peta Wolifson, The University of Sydney Publication Date August 2020 DOI 10.18408/ahuri-7320401



Title

Affordable housing in innovation-led employment strategies

Authors

Robyn Dowling, The University of Sydney Sophia Maalsen, The University of Sydney Leah Emmanuel, The University of Sydney Peta Wolifson, The University of Sydney

ISBN

978-1-925334-97-5

Key words

Innovation districts; affordable housing; innovation precincts; regional Australia; affordable rental housing; housing strategies; smart cities; strategic planning.

Series

AHURI Final Report

Number

333

ISSN

1834-7223

Publisher

Australian Housing and Urban Research Institute Limited Melbourne, Australia

DOI

10.18408/ahuri-7320401

Format

PDF, online only

URL

http://www.ahuri.edu.au/research/final-reports/333

Recommended citation

 Dowling, R., Maalsen, S., Emmanuel, L. and Wolifson, P. (2020) Affordable housing in innovation-led employment strategies, AHURI Final Report No. 333, Australian Housing and Urban Research Institute Limited, Melbourne, <u>https://www.ahuri.edu.au/research/finalreports/333</u>, doi: 10.18408/ahuri-7320401.

Related reports and documents

Urban productivity and affordable rental housing supply

https://www.ahuri.edu.au/research/research-in-progress/ ahuri-inquiries/urban-productivity-and-affordable-rentalhousing-supply

AHURI

AHURI is a national independent research network with an expert not-for-profit research management company, AHURI Limited, at its centre.

AHURI's mission is to deliver high quality research that influences policy development and practice change to improve the housing and urban environments of all Australians.

Using high quality, independent evidence and through active, managed engagement, AHURI works to inform the policies and practices of governments and the housing and urban development industries, and stimulate debate in the broader Australian community.

AHURI undertakes evidence-based policy development on a range of priority policy topics that are of interest to our audience groups, including housing and labour markets, urban growth and renewal, planning and infrastructure development, housing supply and affordability, homelessness, economic productivity, and social cohesion and wellbeing.

Acknowledgements

This material was produced with funding from the Australian Government and state and territory governments. AHURI Limited gratefully acknowledges the financial and other support it has received from these governments, without which this work would not have been possible.

AHURI Limited also gratefully acknowledges the contributions, both financial and in-kind, of its university research partners who have helped make the completion of this material possible.

Disclaimer

The opinions in this report reflect the views of the authors and do not necessarily reflect those of AHURI Limited, its Board, its funding organisations or Inquiry panel members. No responsibility is accepted by AHURI Limited, its Board or funders for the accuracy or omission of any statement, opinion, advice or information in this publication.

AHURI journal

AHURI Final Report journal series is a refereed series presenting the results of original research to a diverse readership of policy-makers, researchers and practitioners.

Peer review statement

An objective assessment of reports published in the AHURI journal series by carefully selected experts in the field ensures that material published is of the highest quality. The AHURI journal series employs a double-blind peer review of the full report, where anonymity is strictly observed between authors and referees.

Copyright

O Australian Housing and Urban Research Institute Limited 2020

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 International License, see http:// creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/.



Contents

List	of tables	iii
List	of boxes	iii
Acro	nyms and abbreviations used in this report	iii
Glos	sary	iii
Exec	utive summary	1
	e Role of Housing in Innovation-Led loyment Strategies	7
1.1	Introduction	8
1.2	Policy context	9
1.2.1	Smart City Strategies in Australian Cities and Regions	9
1.2.2	Innovation-led employment strategies	10
1.2.3	Housing, smart cities and innovation	11
1.3	Innovation districts, smart cities and housing affordability: existing research	11
1.3.1	Innovation districts as innovation-led employment strategies	11
1.3.2	Smart cities research	12
1.3.3	Smart cities, innovation districts and affordable rental housing	13
1.4	Methods	14
	novation Districts and Strategies: Insights an International Evidence Review	16
2.1	International evidence review	17
2.1.1	Method	17
2.2	Models for situating and fostering innovation-led employment in new urban and residential development projects, within renewing suburban and regional settings	20
2.2.1	Land use	20
2.2.2	Anchoring	25
2.2.3	Collaboration	26
2.2.4	'Smart' thinking	29
2.3	Summary	29

3. Innovation economies and affordable rental housing: the perspectives of firms 31 3.1 Housing perspectives of firms in innermetropolitan areas 32 3.2 Barriers and opportunities for innovation sector firms in regional and outermetropolitan locations 36 3.3 Summary 39 4. Policy development implications 40 References 42

List of tables

Table 1: Key barriers and opportunities for innovation sector employees across inner-city and regional and outer-metropolitan housing	3
Table 2: Innovation and economic development in Australian 'smart city' strategies	10
Table 3: Methods, data sources and case study selection in relation to research questions	15
Table 4: Selected international models of innovation districts	17
Table 5: Selected Australian models of innovation districts and live-work districts	19
Table 6: Table 6: Foundations for successful innovation-led employment strategies	30
Table 7: Barriers and opportunities for innovation sector employees across inner-city locations	33
Table 8: Barriers and opportunities for innovation sector employees across regional	
and outer-metro housing locations	36

List of boxes

Box 1: Greater University Circle Anchor Initiative,				
Cleveland, Ohio. Community wealth building using				
anchoring and land-use financing				
Box 2: Chattanooga, Tennessee. 'Gig' city:				
collaborative and smart	28			

Acronyms and abbreviations used in this report

Australian Housing and Urban Research Institute Limited
Central Business District
Hunter Innovation Project
Information Technology

Glossary

A list of definitions for terms commonly used by AHURI is available on the AHURI website www.ahuri.edu.au/research/glossary.

Executive summary

Key points

- Smart city governance is becoming increasingly common across Australian cities. Smart city planning involves innovation-led employment strategies, particularly mobilised through innovation districts.
- There is a paucity of peer-reviewed research on successful links between smart cities, innovation, and affordable housing. Internationally, innovation-led employment strategies that recognise the place of affordable housing are likewise rare; those that do, however, prioritise what is termed 'inclusive innovation'.
- Innovation-led employment strategies, including the development of innovation districts, should engage with questions of housing, particularly around affordability, availability and diversity.
- Models of successful innovation districts and innovation-led employment strategies are highly dependent on context. Attention needs to be paid to innovation that is holistic and place-based, leveraging anchor institutions and built through strong and inclusive collaborative networks, appropriate land uses and smart thinking.

Key findings

Urban economies and policy are being transformed by digital technologies. As cities continue the shift from manufacturing to knowledge and innovation economies, emerging 'smart city' strategies are making growing use of digital information and communication technologies (ICT) while reshaping the urban fabric. In Australia, smart cities are oriented around economic development and regeneration, with a key focus being 'innovation-led' employment growth. Through 'smart city'-based strategic planning, this innovation-led employment growth has been targeted in specific agglomeration areas – innovation districts (or 'precincts'). Yet, very little research has focused on how this shift in the urban fabric may intersect with affordable housing. To address this gap, this report investigates the role of affordable rental housing in supporting innovation-led employment growth in Australia's metropolitan and satellite cities. In particular, it explores what possibilities for affordable housing are provided by innovation districts (and hence by smart city strategies), especially for regional and outer metropolitan areas. This report is part of a wider inquiry into the role of affordable housing in the labour market and urban productivity with reference to innovation and smart city policy and planning.

International evidence

Affordable housing underpins models of the smart city. International evidence shows that successful innovation districts require mixed land uses and are socially, culturally, and economically diverse, with a diverse range of housing types, tenures and prices. Now, however, a more nuanced picture of the relationship between affordable housing supply and innovation is emerging.

The negative impact of innovation districts on housing affordability is widely recognised. Prosperous technologybased innovation districts such as Silicon Valley (US) or high-tech clusters near downtown cores are markedly linked to a rise in dwelling prices and rental costs (Katz and Wagner 2014). In attracting knowledge and creative workers, and the services they desire, these linked-in districts are gentrified further as they become even more attractive to well-paid workers. In this respect, innovation districts are known to reduce housing affordability and displace many lower-income earners and long-term residents. If workers – particularly fledgling entrepreneurs – in innovation sectors are unable to secure housing in, or within easy reach of, such innovation districts they are less likely to seek employment there; this deterrent, in turn, reduces the economic competitiveness of said districts (Moonen and Clark 2017).

Regulatory and planning interventions commonly used to mitigate the negative effects of these rising housing costs in innovation districts include inclusionary zoning, tax subsidies, new zoning frameworks and provision of land or subsidies for low-income housing providers. Inclusive planning is central to urban productivity; innovation districts require an ecosystem of established firms, startup and emerging businesses, and public anchor institutions to thrive. Diversity in housing provision is, therefore, an important mechanism when responding to the needs of innovation workforce. A lack of housing diversity is one of the major pitfalls in developing the integrated environments most conducive to supporting innovation (Pancholi, Yigitcanlar et al. 2017). A growth in different housing models, including co-housing and 'live-work' districts, reflects the increasing diversity in housing.

Affordable rental housing, labour market constraints and business location

Innovation sector firms in Australian metropolitan suburban locations and satellite cities face the barriers and opportunities summarised below (Table 1). Startup firms, typically headed by younger people, prioritise the businesses success imperative. Availability of affordable rental housing is thus a secondary, albeit complementary, requirement for the growth of these businesses. Housing that is easy to secure, available for shorter-term rental and close to employment is valued. As indicated by the literature however, this complementary requirement for startup growth becomes a growing challenge as innovation districts prosper, meaning those districts that have addressed housing early in their development will avoid economic stagnation in the longer term.

Younger innovation sector workers in metropolitan locations also advised that they seek to minimise their housing costs by living with parents or extended family members. This support from family networks is key to reducing housing costs for many individuals. In some outer-metropolitan and regional locations the affordability of housing is taken for granted, and factors such as connections to other businesses or entrepreneurs and the affordability of workspaces is given greater priority.

Regional and non-metropolitan areas that are well connected and have the necessary infrastructure to accommodate innovation districts may therefore hold significant potential to contribute to innovation-led employment strategies due to a larger supply of affordable housing. However, this affordability, and in particular its longevity, is not assured, and planning for such areas should include measures for anticipated shifts in housing demand.

Table 1: Key barriers and opportunities for innovation sector employees across inner-city and regional and outer-metropolitan housing

	Barriers	Opportunities
Inner-city housing locations	 Poor transport connections across the city Lack of super-fast Internet or poor digital connectivity High cost of living Lack of housing types amenable to startup/ mobile workforce lifestyle 	 Agglomeration of other businesses in the sector/ networking opportunities Access to co-working spaces Greater concentration of accelerator programs and funding opportunities Access to CBD Lifestyle amenities e.g. restaurants, arts etc. Anchor institutions provide resources and collaborations
Regional and outer-metropolitan housing locations	 Poor transport infrastructure; Poor digital and telecommunications infrastructure; Lack of funding relative to population/potential workforce; Wage differentials cf. cost-of-living; Student retention; Non place-based innovation growth 	 Major infrastructure developments e.g. Aerotropolis, Sydney Science Park; Existence/development of 'eds and meds' anchor institutions; Context specific innovation foci; Innovative low-cost and green housing options; Environmental amenity

Source: author interviews

Emerging models of innovation districts

The international evidence review identified nine examples of innovation districts in which affordable housing and innovation-led employment strategies were considered simultaneously. Across these there is no discernible single approach to affordability. Measures include inclusionary zoning (e.g. Kings Cross, UK; Tonsley, SA), provision of land or subsidies for low-income housing providers (Barcelona, Spain; Cleveland, USA), or new zoning frameworks (South Lake Union, Seattle USA; Chattanooga, Tennessee USA). Also important is an orientation to diversity in housing provision, including, most innovatively, live-work districts (Tonsley, SA; Byron Bay, NSW) or co-housing (Boston, USA). Lessons from these and other case studies informed the development of a model for fostering innovation-led employment prioritising four key areas:

- Land use: interventions into supply and access of land and housing, including, for instance, through zoning and funding arrangements and innovative housing typologies;
- Anchoring: leveraging the considerable economic weight of local anchor institutions those embedded in place such as hospitals, universities and cultural institutions – for community-wide benefit; this may include local procurement strategies, collaborative governance, company incubation, workforce training, and social enterprises;

- **Collaboration:** stresses the benefits of a clear and inclusive vision developed and implemented through structured public, private, and not-for-profit partnerships and civic participation; and
- **'Smart' thinking:** incorporates smart society and smart technology, leveraging technological advantages for inclusive, place-based planning.

Nurturing a mixture of firms – from startups to larger corporations and public anchor institutions – is crucial to the success of innovation districts. Without the provision of appropriate housing, including public, social, affordable and mid-range housing, as well as other infrastructure for affordable and connected living, innovation districts are unable to retain this critical mix.

Affordable housing has an essential role in maximising productivity in innovation districts. This is particularly true when it is part of a suite of people and place-based planning elements that intersect to allow for fuller and more inclusionary participation through innovation-led employment strategies, leveraging unique regional and suburban advantages.

Policy development options

Through a focus on innovation, smart cities, and affordable housing provision this research found a strong disconnect between policies on innovation and policies on housing. This disconnect – while rendering the drawing of specific policy conclusions somewhat problematic – was found to be the source of many of the issues and challenges facing innovation districts, their housing affordability and productivity. A key policy implication then is simple: that innovation-led employment strategies should explicitly consider their housing foundations and consequences for housing at formulation stage and readdress these as innovation districts emerge and continue to grow.

'Inclusive innovation' with a focus on equity was a common factor across successful international cases. As the case studies – such as Barcelona (Katz and Wagner 2014), Cleveland, and Chattanooga (see chapter two) – demonstrate, housing affordability and diversity is a critical element facilitating the varied skill-sets that support sustainable innovation districts. Planning innovation-led employment strategies that can provide an environment conducive to working and living may enable the growth of knowledge sector firms in high-amenity, satellite city locations. Policies linking housing and smart city initiatives are not yet embedded in Australian metropolitan planning. However, models emerging internationally provide a starting point for emulation.

Two sets of policy implications follow: the first relating to innovation-led employment strategies, and the second to the specific housing elements of those.

Innovation strategies

Australian evidence indicates that there is potential for mobilising significant and new economic opportunities for innovation districts. Strategies to develop these take time however, and success is contingent upon a number of factors, including:

- Strong locational advantages, such as proximity to key existing knowledge clusters, for instance universities or hospitals;
- Access to attractive natural amenities and cultural facilities; and
- Digital and physical connectivity, suggesting the need for digital equity strategies.

Land use planning frameworks may, therefore, support the development of innovation districts through models such as live-work zones, while strategic place-based funding interventions could prioritise connectivity (physical and digital) to enable new firms to operate beyond established central city areas. Providing quality amenities valued by innovation sector workers (local cycle/pedestrian networks, distinctive and sustainable urban design) should also be considered.

Housing strategies

Preserving and providing affordable rental housing is a key challenge for innovation-led employment strategies, depending on strong up-front strategies to embed affordability before districts 'take off' and requiring ongoing adaptation as they develop. Specific affordability strategies are required for emerging innovation districts, particularly those around transformative infrastructure projects. Targeting early-career innovation sector workers through particular housing typologies that cater towards flexible tenures, accessible locations, and high-quality amenities is often a key success factor. Renegotiating regulations and developmental incentives—such as flexible floor space index or relaxation in height controls—can help as potential strategic tool to encourage the growth of diverse housing options at the site. However, maintaining affordability requires added interventions.

Adapting of zoning and taxation should be readily considered in emerging innovation districts as mechanisms to preserve affordability. Policy settings should be flexible to ensure infrastructure, housing and service capacity meets need. This flexibility includes taking seriously innovative models for financing affordable and diverse housing. Smart innovation should be leveraged to improve urban planning systems and productivity losses, including addressing affordable housing provision and availability. Using 'big data' effectively could help to improve urban systems modelling and intergovernmental processes for more inclusive growth. While there has been extensive work on smart houses, smart housing has been a tangential (at best) focus. The Australian Government's *Smart Cities and Suburbs Program* could be more effectively targeted to address housing affordability.

The study

The research presented here is part of a wider AHURI (Australian Housing and Urban Research Institute) Inquiry into urban productivity and affordable rental housing supply. This report orients around the role that affordable rental housing plays in supporting innovation economies, productivity and growth in metropolitan and satellite cities. The research focused on four cities and regional areas: Wollongong New South Wales (NSW), Central Sydney, Western Sydney and Geelong, Victoria.

Digital and innovation strategies are increasingly recognised for their potential to improve city productivity and provide new sources of employment growth (Katz and Wagner 2014). In Australia, the national *Smart Cities Plan* for instance, anticipates the potential for smart technologies to better connect the location of homes and jobs, through the '30 minute city' (Department of Prime Minister and Cabinet 2016: 11). For regions such as Western Sydney in NSW, where there is an estimated deficit of around 200,000 jobs (Saunders 2013), the notion of a '30 minute city' depends on structural changes in the urban and housing system. Where lower paid Q2 workers (including innovation sector workers such as software developers and startup entrepreneurs) are unable to access affordable housing options near work, they and the firms that employ them will relocate to other labour markets or change their patterns of employment, reducing urban productivity.

Conversely, international evidence suggests that localities offering relative housing affordability, particularly when connected to central markets by transport and ICT infrastructure, are starting to perform well in attracting and fostering new economy jobs, for instance in 'health-tech', 'edu-tech', and 'auto-tech' fields (Kurutz 2017; Moonen and Clark 2017).

This research project address three key questions:

- 1. What is the international evidence on the role of affordable rental housing in supporting digital innovation and employment growth across different urban and regional areas and housing / economic settings?
- 2. To what extent are Australia's digital and startup firms affected by labour market constraints that relate to the availability of affordable rental housing, and to what extent do these constraints influence their business location decisions?
- 3. What models of digital and innovation-led employment developments are emerging within new urban and residential development projects, and within renewing suburban and regional settings, and how could such models be fostered?

The research progressed in three stages of data collection and analysis, consistent with its exploratory and preliminary intent. The fieldwork and analysis was conducted in 2018 and 2019. The report findings are derived from the following methods:

- Stage 1: an international evidence review, of significant developments in the United States, United Kingdom
 and Europe, to identify not only cases where affordable housing was incorporated in innovation-led
 employment and smart city policies, but also the mechanisms used. The review drew upon academic literature
 and the grey literature and was iteratively added to when interviews from Stage 2 yielded additional examples.
 The review examples were analysed in terms of policy, approach to housing and housing affordability, and
 outcomes.
- Stage 2: an empirical stage consisting of 29 semi-structured interviews held with local and state government strategic planners, local economic development officers, senior state government bureaucrats, and a variety of small businesses and umbrella organisations from across the four case study areas.
- Stage 3: an analytical stage to determine the key barriers and opportunities for innovation sector employees across inner-city and regional and outer-metro housing locations

1. The Role of Housing in Innovation-Led Employment Strategies

- Employment opportunities provided by smart cities and innovation sectors are being explored by cities internationally and in Australia.
- Generating new forms of innovation-led employment is a key component of smart city strategies
- Innovation-led employment typically clusters geographically, more often in inner metropolitan locations.
- Housing, housing affordability, and affordable rental housing are frequently not primary considerations in existing policies or research
- Despite its relative neglect in the literature, affordable housing implicitly underpins innovation-led employment strategies.
 Successful innovation districts require mixed land uses and are socially, culturally and economically diverse.

1.1 Introduction

Over the past two decades, Australian urban economies have been dramatically transformed by, and associated with, digital technologies. The development of digital information and communication technologies such as Wi-Fi, Internet, and high speed broadband are, *inter alia*, altering the nature of work and rendering more flexible where work occurs. New digital technology firms such as Facebook or Google, digital hardware firms including Apple and Microsoft, and e-commerce firms such as Amazon have grown in economic significance with a concomitant influence on urban space. Alongside these large corporations are a multitude of small firms, often led by individual entrepreneurs, producing goods and services such as applications for producers and consumers in the digital economy. Digital economies are most often, but not always, geographically concentrated in urban centres characterised by high levels of unaffordable rental housing.

Paralleling these economic developments are shifts in urban economic development policy, and in particular a focus on digital innovation and smart cities. Following the economic success of innovation and knowledge sector regions such as Silicon Valley in California, policy attention has focused on ways to foster and replicate the benefits of clusters of digital economy firms. Internationally, but especially in Australia, smart city strategies have focused on the links between digital technologies, innovation and economic development (Dowling, McGuirk et al. 2019; Maalsen, Burgoyne et al. 2018; Yigitcanlar, Kamruzzaman et al. 2018).

Despite their importance to both research and policy, digital innovation and smart city strategies are rarely considered from the perspective of housing. Thus, this project investigates the role of affordable rental housing in supporting innovation-led employment strategies in metropolitan and satellite cities. In particular, it explores what possibilities for affordable housing supply are provided by smart city and innovation-led employment strategies, especially for regional and outer metropolitan areas. This report is part of a wider inquiry on affordable rental housing supply's role in supporting labour market and urban productivity with reference to digital innovation and smart city policy and planning.

Three overarching research questions guide the project. They are:

- 1. What is the international evidence on the role of affordable rental housing in supporting digital innovation and employment growth across different urban and regional areas and economic settings?
- 2. To what extent are Australia's digital and startup firms affected by labour market constraints that relate to the availability of affordable rental housing, and to what extent do these constraints influence their business location decisions? In particular:
 - In locations of affordable rental housing shortage, is there evidence that digital innovation, technology, and startup firms have experienced difficulties in attracting and retaining staff, and how has this impacted on their productivity?
 - What are the barriers and opportunities for digital innovation technology and startup firms in seeking to locate to areas near relative housing affordability, such as metropolitan suburban locations and satellite cities?
- 3. What models of digital and innovation-led employment developments are emerging within new urban and residential development projects, and within renewing suburban and regional settings, and how could such models be fostered?

The report begins in this chapter with a summary of the policy and research context. Chapter two presents answers to research question one, outlining the perspectives of firms on housing and innovation in inner and outer metropolitan, and regional locations. Chapter three turns to strategies supporting digital innovation and employment growth internationally (research question one) to draw out evidence on key success factors (research question three). Chapter four considers in more detail the policy development options that flow from the analysis.

1.2 Policy context

Innovation-led employment strategies have been the focus of smart city-based urban policy activity in Australia over the past decade. This section outlines key elements of each while also speaking to their disconnect with considerations of housing in the Australian policy setting.

1.2.1 Smart City Strategies in Australian Cities and Regions

The smart city movement is now more than a decade old (McNeill 2016; Alizadeh 2017). Smart cities, catalysed by technology corporations such as IBM and Cisco, offer technological solutions to urban problems such as waste management, community engagement and environmental sustainability. Internationally, a key driver for the popularity of smart city initiatives has been their potential to deliver economic benefits for cities and their governments, businesses, and citizens; and their ability to increase a city's competiveness locally and internationally (Bakıcı, Almirall et al. 2013). The related definition of smart city focuses primarily on two elements: the provision of digital infrastructure, and the pursuit of technological innovation for economic purposes; given its prevalence, it is that definition that has been adopted in this research paper.

Examples of this type of smart city include: Barcelona's Smart City Initiative, which generates and 'supports the development of innovation, urban growth and its citizens' quality of life' (Bakıcı, Almirall et al. 2013: 146); The Greater London Authority's approach to leveraging the 'creative power of new technologies' to serve both the city and its citizens (Angelidou 2015: 102); and in Dublin, where the entrepreneurial urbanism of the smart city is used to revitalise development and attract foreign investment (Kitchin, Coletta et al. 2018). Similar drivers are evident in Asia; India's smart cities program is driven by the promise that 'economic development and activity [in a smart city] is sustainable and rationally incremental by virtue of being based on success-oriented market drivers such as supply and demand' (Puri 2014), while China's first smart city project delivered in Guangzhou in collaboration with Cisco is expected to generate over 100 billion Yuan (AU\$19 billion) every year (Xinhua 2016). Internationally, the global market associated with smart cities is expected to grow from US\$308 billion in 2018 to US\$717 billion by 2023 (MarketsandMarkets 2019).

Smart cities are strongly connected to digital innovation and are a key driver of new businesses and startups (Van Dijk 2015). Economic shifts that are enabled by smart solutions and advanced technologies include shifts towards subscription-based business models and shared use of resources. Smart city advocates suggest smart solutions will also provide economic benefits through enabling better utilisation of existing infrastructures, such as transport systems, energy networks, and waste management. In the Australian case, the provision of digital infrastructure is a foundation for these improvements. The provision of digital infrastructure, in particular high speed broadband such as the National Broadband Network (NBN), opens up new opportunities for the location of jobs. The rollout of the NBN to regional centres such as Armidale in NSW, for example, opens up new possibilities for knowledge workers and tech industries to locate in the region. The elongated time frame of NBN roll out coupled with issues of quality of connection, however, has mitigated some of these potential benefits (Alizadeh 2015). Moreover, research on Oran Park in Western Sydney suggests that the provision of a smart work hub that utilises high speed broadband may have difficulty in supplanting entrenched car-focused lifestyles (Kent, Mulley et al. 2019).

Despite these limitations, smart city policies and digital innovation have been prioritised at federal, state and local government levels in Australia. The Federal Government *Smart Cities Plan* (Department of Prime Minister and Cabinet 2016) seeks to stimulate the role of smart solutions and advanced technologies in building cities that are liveable and productive, and that are places in which people want to live and work. In NSW, the Innovation and Productivity Council (IPC) is pursuing a smart city agenda in order to boost employment and industry (Clark, Moonen et al. 2018). As a result, Australian cities are integrating smart technology into areas of core Council business to harness the potential of technology in delivering liveable, workable, and sustainable cities. The ways in which early-adopter smart cities in Australia are leveraging new technologies to develop regional and suburban economies are summarised in Table 2. Table 2 is not an exhaustive list of smart city activity in Australia but a representative sample of the common ways Australian cities are using smart technologies to drive economic growth. The cities were selected because they are early-adopters of smart approaches and are representative of the types of smart city activities seen in Australia.

Smart City Strategy	Objectives				
Sunshine Coast, QLD	Position the Sunshine Coast as Australia's leading smart city region by stimulating local business, generating new investment, and improving service delivery, urban design, safety and quality of life; reducing carbon emissions and energy use with a view to becoming Australia's most renewable region				
Newcastle, NSW	Smart infrastructure, including and Internet of Things (IoT) and physical incubation spaces to improve liveability and allow community groups, education and research providers, industry, business, and entrepreneurs to develop their own smart applications and ideas				
Geelong, VIC	To deliver benefits for businesses, residents and businesses through the use of modern and progressive technologies				
Parramatta, NSW	Leverage the foundations of good urban planning, transparent governance, open data, and enabling technologies that will underpin Parramatta's position as a vibrant, people-centric, connected and economically prosperous city.				

Table 2: Innovation and economic development in Australian 'smart city' strategies

Source: Maalsen, Burgoyne et al. 2018

1.2.2 Innovation-led employment strategies

Sectors associated with innovation, creativity, knowledge and digital technologies are generally described using the umbrella term 'innovation economies', defined by leading scholars Moonen and Clark (2017) as economic activities in which businesses associate with, and embrace, technology and change. Key 'innovation economy' sectors include advanced materials, financial technology services, advanced manufacturing, artificial intelligence, robotics and data analytics. With the decline of manufacturing across Australian and other Western cities, the ability of these sectors to provide a high quality and quantity of employment for cities is well recognised (Yigitcanlar 2010). In the US, there are an estimated 20 million innovation economy workers, and more than 100 million globally (Clark, Moonen et al. 2018: 7). Innovation-led employment strategies have been a key focus of Australian urban policy, as is discussed in more detail in chapter three. In both Victoria and NSW, an urban policy focus has been on identifying and fostering innovation corridors and districts.

1.2.3 Housing, smart cities and innovation

Neither housing, nor affordable housing have been a focus of smart city policies or innovation-led employment strategies in Australian cities. That is not to say affordable rental housing is completely absent. The NSW Innovation and Productivity Council's smart city agenda, for example, draws out housing in a number of key places. The agenda notes: that 'adequate planning, good design and infrastructure development are needed to protect against reductions in the local availability of affordable housing and decreases in amenity' (IPC 2018: 25); a need for 'access to affordable, diverse housing for workers and students' (IPC 2018: 28); the importance affordable housing for liveability (IPC 2018: 37); and that 'where affordable, diverse housing is offered within precincts it can play an important role in attracting and retaining businesses and workers' (IPC 2018: 37). Similarly, innovation-led employment is central to the Greater Sydney Commission's (GSC) blueprint for Sydney (GSC 2016). GSC envisages a number of innovation districts to be fostered through articulation with the Federal Government's Western Sydney City Deal. However, despite noting the importance of affordable and diverse housing options, and value of the innovation economy, the GSC's 2056 vision approaches these planning and policies areas as independent of each other. The link between provisions of affordable housing and a need to house the workers who underpin the innovation economy is therefore not made.

This divide between smart cities, the innovation economy, and housing is reflected across policy contexts. The Commonwealth's \$50 million *Smart Cities and Suburbs* program (Department of Infrastructure, Transport, Cities and Regional Development 2019), which supports the delivery of innovative smart city projects to 'improve the liveability, productivity and sustainability of cities and towns across Australia' (Regional Development Australia 2018), has funded only two projects across two funding rounds (out of 81 successful projects) relating to housing. They are 'Digitised choice-based letting for the ACT public housing portfolio' and Maroondah City Council's project to use 'new online data and spatial analytics planning tools to identify residential precincts with high redevelopment potential... facilitating partnerships between local communities and the development sector to improve housing supply, affordability and diversity' (Department of Infrastructure, Transport, Cities and Regional Development 2019). To better understand this disconnect, in the next section we review academic literature on innovation districts, smart cities, and housing.

1.3 Innovation districts, smart cities and housing affordability: existing research

This section briefly reviews literature on innovation districts and smart cities, followed by a more detailed examination of their intersection and housing foci.

1.3.1 Innovation districts as innovation-led employment strategies

In the context of urban policy, the innovation-led employment strategies have predominantly focused on the geographical clustering of innovation activities. It has been widely documented that innovation businesses geographically cluster in what are loosely called innovation districts: compact, transit-accessible, digitally connected geographic areas in which leading technology and research institutions and companies 'cluster and connect' with startups and business incubators (Katz and Wagner 2014). This physical clustering of innovation activities creates dense networks of firms and workers, and this spatial proximity in turn fosters collaboration across firms and the multiplication of financial value and employment.

Early scholarship and policies assumed innovation districts such as Silicon Valley, which are organisationally driven and have unique contextual elements, were the typical and predominant form of innovation geographies. However, a diversity, or ecology, of innovation places is now widely recognised, encompassing: individual buildings, quarters, vacated site, campus, district, triangle, park, zone and corridor (Moonen and Clark 2017). Innovation economies are dispersing beyond the CBD and its immediate surrounds including, in some cases, to regional centres; this dispersal opens up the possibilities for innovation economies to co-locate with more low-cost and diverse housing. Older industrial cities such as Cleveland are harnessing opportunities associated with lower house and land values, enabling knowledge entrepreneurs to incubate with lower upfront costs (Morelix, Fairlie et al. 2017). Others emphasise the importance of place-based policies which support clusters of local entrepreneurs within environments known to attract and sustain creative and knowledge workers, such as cultural amenities and social diversity (Florida 2002). Recent work in Australia has identified, for example, an innovation corridor in Western Sydney (McNeill 2015).

An important emerging theme relates to 'inclusive innovation': innovation economies with measures to increase local workers and resident participation have strong potential to improve the productivity of lagging or disadvantaged regions and districts (Stanley, Glennie et al. 2018). This has emerged in response to critiques of innovation districts as benefiting those associated with innovation at the cost of the local population (Morison and Bevilacqua 2018). Indeed, urban economies developed with the predominant focus of attracting and retaining elite knowledge workers have had negative consequences for other groups and for overall urban productivity, with impacts on commuting times, housing diversity and affordability, and a range of quality of life measures (Florida 2017). For example, although San Francisco is a key site of innovation, where dominating knowledge economies have emerged organically through accommodating market settings, it has also displaced many existing residents as a result of the increase in housing and living costs associated with the new industry (Morison and Bevilacqua 2018; McNeil 2016).

Internationally, there is growing recognition that such disparities result from a lack of targeted and pre-emptive regulation to ensure the provision 'urbanism for all' (Florida 2017) – that is, development in which opportunities for social mobility for lower-income groups are integrated into planning (Vergara-Perucich 2019). In such cases, negative impacts are also heavily felt by startups and small and mid-level organisations, affecting the diversification of innovation economies and long-term productivity through stunting pathways to growth and cross-pollination.

Both economic diversity and resilience are key to the success of innovation-led employment strategies (IPC 2018); these factors can be achieved through inclusive innovation-led employment strategies in which benefits are broadly felt. To achieve a resilient and inclusive innovation economy therefore requires planning for socioeconomic diversity through mechanisms such as the provision of affordable housing and programs to support the participation of under-represented and minority groups in, and adjacent to, the innovation sectors.

1.3.2 Smart cities research

Two streams of the voluminous literature on smart cities (see summary in Karvonen, Cugurullo et. al. 2019) are relevant to this research. The first relates to the extent to which the outcomes of the digital technologies deployed in cities ameliorate or exacerbate existing inequalities. In transport, for instance, while significant smart city applications are emerging to cut commuting times (Woetzel, Remes et al. 2018), the productivity benefits arising from these smart technologies will be nullified or at least minimised by failing to address housing as a concomitant concern. As the report highlights, long commute times disproportionately impact poorer residents forced to live further from work due to unaffordable housing. Even if productivity gains are made through smart commute shortening, without affordable (and social or public) housing provisions closer to workplaces, productivity costs will still fall disproportionately on those lower socio-economic status groups.

A second relevant stream is the intersection of the smart city with existing urban strategies. While early smart cities were either new developments such as Songdo in South Korea or Masdar City (Cugurullo 2018), smart city strategies are now, to a limited extent, being implemented as part of urban policy and planning. In other words, digital technologies are being used to enhance urban management and address the multifaceted challenges of urbanisation (Luque-Ayala and Marvin 2016). Smart city technologies are being used to respond to context-specific urban challenges (Barns, Cosgrave et al. 2017; Coletta, Evans et al. 2019) and grafted through traditional urban planning techniques (Taylor Buck and While 2017).

1.3.3 Smart cities, innovation districts and affordable rental housing

A systematic literature review was conducted to examine the extent to which housing affordability has been addressed in the research literature on planning for smart cities through innovation-led employment strategies. A wide-ranging set of search terms were used following the approach of Adams, Smart et al. (2017). These were digital innovation, digital economy, smart city, urban productivity, new economy, startup, knowledge economy, innovation district, employment growth, innovation, innovation economy and variants of affordable, rental, and housing.

Despite the prominence of innovation and smart city policies in economic development strategies worldwide, the key finding of the systematic review is that there is a significant lack of research that addresses housing in the context of smart cities and innovation districts. The systematic review outlined above identified limited scholarship that considered innovation and housing. Affordable housing was linked with 'urban productivity', 'new economy' and 'knowledge economy', but not from planning and policy perspectives. Smart cities and affordable housing were even fewer in number, with one result for 'digital innovation', three for 'digital economy', and one for 'innovation district'. More broadly, housing is rarely explicitly included in smart city literature. A review of the literature by Maalsen (2019) found that in the period from 2007-2017 only 13 sources referred to smart cities *and* smart housing, despite a growing literature on smart cities and smart homes. Smart homes are equipped with digital technologies that anticipate and respond to occupants' needs (Darby 2017). Furthermore, the field of computer science dominates this literature (Maalsen 2019).

Overall, our review of the limited research evidence revealed that in many places, innovation is associated with less rather than more affordable housing. Technology districts such as Silicon Valley, or high-tech clusters near downtown cores, have long been associated with a rise in house prices and rental prices (Katz and Wagner 2014). In attracting knowledge and creative workers, and the services they desire, these areas become even more attractive to well-paid workers and become further gentrified. In this respect, innovation districts reduce the supply of affordable housing. It is in relation to amenity that housing, and housing affordability enters research discussions.

Functioning, vibrant innovation districts are expected to have residential land uses (Pancholi, Yigitcanlar et al. 2018b). A lack of affordable housing is identified as one of the major challenges in developing an environment conducive to supporting the innovation economy (Pancholi, Yigitcanlar et al. 2017). Identifying and implementing policies to ensure a balance of affordable housing in such locations is central to addressing this challenge. If workers in innovation sectors are unable to secure affordable housing in or nearby innovation districts then they are less likely to seek employment there, in turn reducing the economic competitiveness of that location (Moonen and Clark 2017). Despite the lack of direct reference to the need for affordable housing in planning innovation-led developments, the availability of housing options that can attract and retain a diverse workforce underpins the ongoing success of these models. Successful innovation districts require mixed land uses and are socially, culturally and economically diverse.

Likewise, the framing of smart cities as part of innovative, creative, and entrepreneurial approaches to the economy is one way in which we can see housing emerge in the smart city. Investment, efficiency and optimisation are key features of smart city economies, driven by innovation and entrepreneurialism characterised by startup business models. Similar logics of investment seen in the smart city are evident in housing markets; it is in the application of entrepreneurial and innovation logics to housing that smart cities begin to intersect with housing – smart housing. As with the smart city, smart housing incorporates 'smart' ways of doing housing including platform and digital real estate (Rogers 2016a; 2016b); sharing economies (Gurran and Phibbs 2017); entrepreneurial solutions to providing and accessing housing such as housing startups including Bedly.com; and smart entrepreneurial housing models such as co-living, which is increasing in popularity across the UK, Europe, India and the US. As such, smart housing is situated in the contexts of changing housing markets, new sharing economies, and smart city debates.

The link between smart housing and innovation economies is twofold. Firstly, many models of smart housing emerge from the startup and innovation sector. Secondly, such models and platforms can help solve the housing needs of innovation sector workers, through models which make it easier to search for; or supply, share or short term rental accommodation; or which facilitate new forms of co-operative tenure and development (Maalsen 2018; 2019). However, despite these potential benefits, these digitally underpinned models of housing have potential to discriminate; critical literature illustrates how the technological transformation of housing mediates housing investment and financial accumulation and amplifies the uneven power balance between tenants and landlords (Fields 2019). Pettit, Crommelin et al. (2018) observe that while technology has the potential to disrupt housing markets in positive ways, it can also have negative impacts by restructuring the market and mediating access to housing. This reconfiguration of the market and its negative effects are most commonly illustrated by Airbnb which research has shown presents significant planning and regulatory challenges, along with the potential for displacement of renters (Gurran and Phibbs 2017).

To conclude, housing and strategies to supply affordable rental housing rarely figure in academic research on either digital innovation or smart cities. Where they do, it is implicit rather than explicit. Innovation districts in central cities are associated with declining affordability, while digital technologies can potentially support more flexible access to rental housing and more agile construction. Chapter two examines international innovation districts to present evidence on these intersections.

1.4 Methods

This research used a qualitative approach to investigate the relationships between affordable rental housing in supporting digital innovation and employment growth in metropolitan and satellite cities. In particular, the research examined the barriers and opportunities around particular locations for knowledge economy firms, including the relative trade-offs made between the benefits of clustering and agglomeration in strategic central city locations, versus labour market access, transport costs, and housing choice. Through an international evidence review, case studies, and interviews with urban planners, firms, and others, it draws exemplar smart city and strategies for innovation districts that could support innovation-led employment near affordable rental supply.

Specifically, the research:

- Reviewed the international evidence on the role of affordable rental housing in supporting digital innovation and employment growth in metropolitan, suburban, and satellite city areas;
- Examined the labour market constraints and location decisions of digital and startup firms and the role of affordable rental housing options in supporting access to a deep labour pool, in selected Australian metropolitan and satellite cities; and
- Developed potential models of digital and innovation-led employment drawing on cases and emerging examples within new urban and residential development projects as well as within renewing suburban and regional settings.

Table 3, below, outlines the methods used to address each of the research questions, including key sources and justification for the case study selections. Detailed methodological descriptions are also provided in each chapter.

It is worth noting that interviews with startup and digital businesses proved difficult to acquire. Reflections with those interviewed suggested that these difficulties were largely due to the time and financial pressures of running such businesses, which meant that contributing to research projects was not given high priority.

Table 3: Methods, data sources and case study selection in relation to research guestion	Table 3: Methods	, data sources and case stud	ly selection in relation to	research questions
--	------------------	------------------------------	-----------------------------	--------------------

Research question	Methods	Data/case study selection
What is the international evidence on the role of affordable rental housing in supporting digital innovation and employment growth across different urban and regional areas housing and economic settings?	Structured evidence review of key literature on links between housing affordability, digital innovation including smart cities, and productivity, particularly those relevant to the Australian context.	 Productivity Commission (2017) five-year review. Australian Government's (Department of Prime Minister and Cabinet 2016) smart cities strategy. Brookings Institute's innovation districts report (Katz and Wagner 2014). Relevant AHURI reports (e.g. Pettit, Crommelin et al. 2018). Nesta's innovation policy report (Stanley, Glennie et al. 2018). Grattan Institute's <i>Renovating Housing Policy</i> report (Kelly 2013) Innovation Productivity Council, NSW (IPC 2018) report. Moonen and Clark (2017), Clarke and Moonen (2018), and others.
To what extent are Australia's digital and startup firms affected by labour market constraints, which relate to the availability of affordable rental housing, and to what extent do these constraints influence their business location decisions?	 29 semi-structured interviews (mix of phone and in-person) ranging from 30-75 minutes each, with: local and state government strategic planners local economic development officers senior state government bureaucrats small businesses umbrella organisations 	Focus on perceived locational dis/advantage in areas where affordable rental housing is more available. Interview locations (Wollongong, Central Sydney, and Western Sydney, NSW and Geelong, Victoria) selected based on emerging and planned innovation economies, anchor sites, access to planners, bureaucrats, and startups, regional economy transformations; and local smart city strategies.
What models of digital and innovation- led employment developments are emerging within new urban and residential development projects, and within renewing suburban and regional settings, and how could such models be fostered?	Structured evidence review of key literature and identification of models of digital and innovation-led employment drawing on cases and emerging examples within new urban and residential development projects as well as within renewing suburban and regional settings.	Australian and international reports relating to smart cities, productivity and innovation were used to source notable Australian and international examples. Academic literature was then systematically scoured using key search terms. Identified case studies were examined further through grey literature, government websites and news publications.

Source: Authors

2. Innovation Districts and Strategies: Insights from an International Evidence Review

- Recent international examples highlight an interest in inclusive innovation in which cultural and income diversity can underpin economic success
- Small cities in the United States such as Chattanooga and Cleveland, and Adelaide in Australia, provide evidence of inclusive innovation
- Innovation districts are underpinned by anchor institutions, especially universities, collaboration, land-use flexibility and smart thinking

2.1 International evidence review

As outlined in chapter one, cities across the world are attempting to foster innovation-led employment, though infrequently in tandem with affordable housing strategies. In this chapter we address research question one and research question two. We firstly outline international evidence on incorporating affordable rental housing. The bulk of the chapter considers the models of innovation districts that are emerging, in particular outlining foundational elements of successful innovation-led employment strategies.

2.1.1 Method

The project conducted a scan of the significant developments in the United States, United Kingdom and Europe in order to identify not only cases where affordable housing was incorporated, but also the mechanisms used. Three different sources were used to identify potential cases upon which to base the review. First, cases used in academic research (as identified in the systematic literature review described in chapter 2) were noted and followed up. Purposeful focus on both higher profile sites such as Silicon Valley (US), the home of Amazon and South Lake Union, Seattle (US) and lower profile cases including Chattanooga innovation district (Tennessee US) characterised this element of the search. Second, the voluminous 'grey' literature on innovation districts was systematically scoured. Influential reports including Moonen and Clark (2017), the Brookings Institute innovation districts report (Katz and Wagner 2014), and from NSW, the Innovation and Productivity Council (IPC 2018) report provided national and international case examples. Notable Australian and international reports relating to smart cities, productivity and innovation were also systematically scoured using key search terms. Finally, interviews conducted in project C of the inquiry occasionally yielded additional examples. Together, the three sources resulted in a list of potential cases. This compendium was then analysed on the basis of the literature review above. That is, each were analysed in terms of policy, approach to housing and housing affordability, and outcomes. The results of these analyses are presented in Table 4 and below and the remainder of the chapter extracts key lessons from both Australian and international experience.

Table 4: Selected international models of innovation districts

Project	Description	Key features and strategies	Issues and challenges
Boston Waterfront Innovation District, Boston MA (USA)	 1,000 acres redeveloped in 2010 Major technology tenants and startups 12,000 new residential units 	 'Innovation housing' including 15 per cent 'micro-units' intended as affordable, flexible accommodation for young professionals limited by Boston's rental market 	 Lack of regulation limiting intended affordability Locational advantages (anchor institutions and amenities) difficult to replicate elsewhere
Brooklyn Tech Triangle, New York, USA	 Includes Brooklyn Navy Yard, DUMBO and Downtown Brooklyn 	Housing and co-living startups disrupting traditional models of housing provision	 Housing affordability crisis exacerbated by innovation sector
(see Brooklyn Tech Triangle 2015; Brooklyn Navy Yard 2019)	 Rising and established startups 	New zoning frameworks	
Chattanooga Innovation District, Tennessee, USA (see Box 2; Innovation District of Chattanooga 2019)	 Developed 2015 to maximise advantages of the 'Gig' Internet (a 1 gigabit-per- second fibre optic network) in the mid-sized city Includes diverse technology startups, and other innovation corporations 	 Digital equity focus with targeted opportunities for underrepresented groups Affordable housing supported through local land-use tax breaks 	 Need for more affordable housing and other affordable infrastructure including transportation and food and social options

Project	Description	Key features and strategies	Issues and challenges
22@ project, Barcelona, Spain	 Post-industrial renewal commenced in 2000 Technology and innovation district with housing, amenities and green areas 50 per cent devoted to residential use. 	 Landowners required to cede up to 30 per cent of their land to deliver subsidised housing and other amenities High-quality public realm and urban design to attract knowledge workers 	 Preserving and delivering affordable housing a key challenge with the success of the precinct Affordable housing units comprise only about 5 per cent of total stock
Kings Cross Innovation District, London UK (see Kings Cross Central Limited Partnership 2019)	 Mixed use commercial, residential, entertainment, education Tenants include Google and Universal Music 	 Inclusionary zoning underpinned 22 per cent affordable and social housing units Specific housing projects for key workers and students Share housing and affordable home ownership options 	 Locational advantages (anchor institutions, amenities and transport) of the site may be difficult to replicate Requirement for ecosystem of affordability in high-cost areas with mixed-income housing
One North, Singapore (see JTC Corporation 2019)	 State-led public-private partnership launched 2001 Various knowledge clusters across 200 hectares including startups, anchor institutions and established firms Supported by strong infrastructure and high amenity 	• Profits maintain public housing (for ~80% of residents), education and other infrastructure - no huge state subsidies for the private sector with little public return	private partnership unique to Singapore's governance model that prevents profit-driven
Greater Circle Initiative, Cleveland, Ohio (see Glanville 2013)	 Anchor-based community wealth building program 'buy local, hire local, live local, connect' Now Cleveland's second most dense 'job hub' and cultural mecca with 9500 plus residents 	 Ecosystem supported by local procurement and purpose-created co-operatives. Forgivable housing loans promote wealth and reduce commutes Supported by good transport access to downtown Cleveland 	 Demands strong leadership and collaboration Long-term, community-wide benefit requires commitment Support limited to workers within initiative organisations not other groups of low socioeconomic status
Innovate Albuquerque, New Mexico (see InnovateABQ 2019)	 public-private partnership development due 2024 Seven acres of physically compact, technically-wired, walkable space around the University of New Mexico's (UNM) Innovation Academy to bring together innovators to foster long-term job creating ventures and improve community-wide opportunities 	 UNM housing within Innovation Academy building including specific housing for Navajo STEM students. Includes focus on startups and programs for minorities and low-incomes FUSE Makerspace community centre for design, prototyping and manufacturing 	Emergent district, outcomes unknown
South Lake Union, Seattle (see Discover South Lake Union 2019)	 Disinvested industrial estate redeveloped into med/ biomed/life sciences hub Since 2012, companies such as Amazon, Google and Facebook occupy the majority of prime office space 	• Mandatory Housing Affordability Reform from 2017 (2019 city-wide) sees companies pay millions of dollars to the City for housing programs, prior to which there were only isolated affordable housing targets and projects	 Reactionary and piecemeal approach to housing affordability has failed to counter significant housing affordability problems in South Lake Union and across Seattle Significant public investment to support development of corporate enclave, while lower socioeconomic areas go without

Source: Authors' evidence review

Table 5: Selected A	ustralian	models of in	novation	districts	and live-work	districts
	astranan	111000015 01 111	niovation	alstitute		andtheto

Project / innovation district	Description	Key features / strategies	Issues and challenges
Tonsley Innovation, Adelaide, SA	 Commercial and residential precinct underpinned by high speed Internet and connectivity 	 Fifteen per cent inclusionary housing requirement Affordable and connected 'smart homes' part of plan to attract scientists, 'techpreneurs' and startups 	 SA's long-standing inclusionary housing requirement and lower base land values means affordability may be difficult to replicate
Hunter Innovation Project (HIP), Newcastle, NSW (see Hunter Innovation Project 2019)	 Smart city infrastructure, innovation hub and digital precinct to give competitive advantage to the region Funded in 2016 by NSW government, Newcastle City Council and Newcastle University 	 Multifaceted approach to support businesses and startups through access to worlds-best technology Incorporates smart city technology and public Wi-Fi; part of Newcastle's smart city strategy 	 Early development stages Need for accompanying affordable housing strategies recognised but yet to be developed (see Department of Planning 2016)
Byron Arts and Industrial Precinct, NSW	 Emerging live-work precinct Local firms and startups in IT, creative manufacture, food, and arts industries In former industrial zone. 	 Live-work models with housing units and high-quality infrastructure and amenity Online marketing and proximity to Brisbane allows relocation / establishment in lower cost region. Lower production cost units aim to offer modest home ownership/rental options 	 Maintaining affordability relative to local wages remains a challenge in this high amenity tourist region. No inclusionary planning requirement means purpose- built 'affordable' options remain unaffordable to low-/ moderate-income renters.
Carrington Rd, Marrickville, NSW (see Ethos Urban 2018)	 Planned high-rise mixed- use development at existing small manufacturing/creative industries site In Sydenham to Bankstown growth corridor, near Tempe, Marrickville and Sydenham stations. 	 Planned mixed-use renewal opposed by existing creative industries/small manufacturing on-site 	 Likely displacement of actual productive and creative uses in the guise of a new cultural precinct Plan eschews industrial, migrant and working-class skills and legacies for a gentrified aesthetic.

Source: Authors' Evidence Review

The examples depicted in Tables 4 and 5 were chosen because of the attention paid to housing affordability in planning and implementation. Based on a systematic review of the literature around housing and innovation districts, they represent the diversity of housing affordability measures – as well as key challenges – present from small to large scale, and across urban to regional innovation economies. The table identifies a range of affordability measures suited to different place, market, and innovation contexts. These measures include inclusionary zoning (e.g. Kings Cross, UK; Tonsley SA), provision of land and/or subsidies for low-income housing providers (Innovate Albuquerque, USA; Barcelona, Spain), tax subsidies (Chattanooga, USA) or new zoning frameworks (Brooklyn Tech Triangle, USA). Also important is an orientation to diversity in housing provision, including, most innovatively, live-work districts (Byron Bay, NSW) or co-housing (Boston, USA).

Notwithstanding the benefits of these measures, the examples outlined also highlight a number of critical points in their provision, boiling down to the need for an ecosystems approach. Specifically, the examples indicate significant problems arising from: delayed consideration of affordability; failure to adequately regulate housing typologies and adjust zoning; injudicious inclusionary planning and public benefit; avoidance of a long-term vision and on-going diligence; lapses in collaboration and leadership and; neglect of pathways to growth through startups, students and/or community building.

While diverse housing is a key factor to maximise productive innovation districts, it should be part of a suite of people and place-based planning elements that intersect to allow for fuller and more inclusionary participation, leveraging unique regional and suburban advantages in a coordinated and considered approach. Variations in place and scale, as well as a lack of data made any meaningful systematic evaluation of the cost of the international cases unachievable within the remit of this report. However, the successful models discussed highlight that sustainable innovation is strongly connected to an attunement to place. Innovation districts rely on a mixture of firms from startups to larger corporations and public anchor institutions. Without the provision of appropriate housing, including public/social, affordable and mid-range housing, as well as other infrastructure for affordable and connected living, innovation districts are unable to retain this crucial mix.

2.2 Models for situating and fostering innovation-led employment in new urban and residential development projects, within renewing suburban and regional settings

Within renewing suburban and regional settings there is not one model for success in fostering innovation-led employment. Rather, as we outline in this section, there are four areas of focus for emerging models of digital and innovation-led employment developments: land use, anchoring, collaboration, and 'smart' thinking. The last of these also underlines some of the unfulfilled potential of smart technologies for inclusive urban planning purposes. Table 6 summarises key learnings presented throughout this section; the table demonstrates how they overlap and intersect to form successful innovation districts, underscoring the essential role of affordable and diverse housing within a holistic system promoting participation and improving productivity.

2.2.1 Land use

The benefits of 'total place' or 'whole ecosystem' perspectives emerge from the literature; these perspectives are increasingly orienting land-use planning around innovation districts (Moonen and Clark 2017). While proximity of different types of firms and institutions is a crucial factor for productive innovation districts, more models are taking into account the wider conditions of affordability and access. The international evidence demonstrates a critical need to manage housing and other supportive infrastructure alongside the growth of innovation districts. Numerous cases highlight significant productivity costs when such policies are delayed or ill considered. Responses implemented once these issues already exist are much less effective and more costly than preemptive actions. As Project One in this Inquiry documents (Hulse, Reynolds, Nygaard, Parkinson and Yates 2019), interventions that address rental supply alone will not solve issues of housing need; they should be accompanied by provisions specifically for public/social and affordable housing including agile, affordable and public/social zoning and funding arrangements. These provisions should equally apply to flexible and innovative housing types and tenancies that are increasingly common in innovation districts. Innovation district models that have built wider systems of equity, access, affordability and community wealth building around affordable and diverse housing arrangements are those best able to maintain the diversity and growth required for productive and sustainable innovation districts.

Strong international evidence supports this need for pre-emptive planning for affordability and a wholeecosystem perspective. The case of South Lake Union, Seattle (see Table 4) reiterates the findings of Project 1 in this Inquiry research program. The area of inner Seattle, dominated by firms such as Amazon, Google, Apple and Facebook, saw a doubling of apartment stock in four years. By the middle of 2018, however, 14 per cent of the units were vacant due to unaffordability. In Sweden, failure to plan housing around a booming tech sector has contributed to a housing shortage for tech workers and others, and inflated household debt to the highest levels in the OECD (Dickson and Goarant 2016). The housing shortage has directly deterred organisations such as e-commerce company CupoNation who wanted to move from Munich to Stockholm to link into its agglomeration, demonstrating the stagnating effects that can occur without planned growth. Back in Seattle, the city now has the third highest homelessness rate in the US, and there is recognition that economic growth failed to coordinate with appropriate investments citywide. The Seattle case underscores the need to take equity seriously in innovation-led land use change, particularly when anticipating significant local economic change. Considerable public funding in the city that went toward infrastructure and amenity was distributed to the benefit of the large firms based in South Lake Union, widening disparities across Seattle. The lack of equitable planning for the city's rapid transformation led to significant displacement of existing residents, a decline in housing choices, particularly low-cost housing, declining access to parks, schools and transport and significant impacts of neighbourhood character. To remedy the housing crisis, the city of Seattle has introduced a Mandatory Housing Affordability Reform (City of Seattle 2019) in South Lake Union in 2017 and then citywide from 2019. This reform involves zoning changes and requires new developments to include affordable homes or contribute to a housing fund. The Reform now raises substantial funds for the city, however the widespread impacts of the city's unfettered economic growth continue to be felt. In contrast, the development of the @22 district in Barcelona was tied to state requirements for land owners to cede up to 30 per cent of their land to deliver subsidised housing and amenities, which provided affordable housing from the district's early stages (see Table 4).

Another key issue that emerged from the literature in relation to supply growth alone in innovation districts is the lack of suitable housing meeting the needs of students, postgraduates and young entrepreneurs. Enabling areawide systems that promote strong participation and facilitate a critical mass of startups along with higher-growth companies requires regulating to retain and provide a housing mix. In Shenzhen, China, for example, while workers with good salaries in the city's innovation sectors have little difficulty finding suitable housing, there is a shortage of affordable neighbourhoods meeting the housing needs of recent graduates and early-career creatives (Bontje 2016). The difficulty for these groups limits the potential diversity, collaborative potential and productivity of the city. This case mirrors the concerns of Australian workers and firms outlined in Section 2 of this report, indicating a need for planning which incorporates a mix of housing types that are accessible and affordable for different groups.

The potential for creativity in housing types is typically greater in regional areas and new knowledge economy developments in peri metropolitan areas, where there is greater access to greenfield (previously undeveloped) sites. Several models also point to land-use changes available to promote housing diversity in more urban areas, however. The affordability regulated into Singapore's state-dominated housing system, for instance, has supported One North's (Table 4) attractiveness to postgraduate students and young tech workers, nurturing a sustainable mix of startups, and medium and large-sized firms, along with productive research and development collaborations with university departments as anchors. Other emerging innovation districts have also recognised the importance of these innovation pathways. Innovate Albuquerque, USA (Table 4) for example, has embedded student housing within their innovation building through mixed-used zoning, also extending a proportion specifically to First Nations Navajo students within STEM degrees (science, technology, engineering and maths). Such innovative and adaptable housing typologies, as well as flexible tenancies and co-living are increasingly emerging to promote more affordable and diverse options for housing in innovation districts.

These new housing types can have positive affordability outcomes, however their success in this regard is also tied to their zoning targets. The international evidence shows that without mandating spaces for low-/no-income earners through inclusionary zoning or other regulative measures, housing affordability in knowledge economies can quickly lose out to market pressure. For instance, in Boston, high demand for 'micro units' intended as affordable options for tech workers at the Seaport District actually drove prices up and out of reach of the District workers (see Table 4). Similarly, in Byron Bay, low production-cost units in the live-work arts and industrial precinct are unable to maintain affordability relative to local wages due to the absence of an inclusionary planning requirement. Emerging platforms like WeLive that offer co-living and temporary options for mobile workers are high in amenity and flexibility, yet their costs are tied to the market and not suited for those on lower incomes.

In contrast, innovation district developments such as Kings Cross in the UK and Tonsley in South Australia had inclusionary planning requirements of 22 per cent and 15 per cent respectively *from the planning stages*, meaning their diverse housing options are able to be utilised as intended. In Kings Cross, these options include student studios, as well as four-bed family homes and supported housing for the elderly. In Tonsley, supported by 'the Gig' (1 gigabit-per-second) high-speed Internet, smart homes have attracted scientists, 'techpreneurs' and startups as part of the 'affordable and connected' residential community. Although South Australia's lower base land values support the overall affordability of Tonsley, this type of inclusionary zoning is a critical step for new innovation-led employment developments, particularly when land-value appreciation is anticipated.

Even with planned provision for diverse and low-cost housing, the international evidence demonstrates that innovation districts can struggle without more holistic and inclusive, place-based planning, and an ongoing commitment to ensure sustainable growth as their popularity increases through small and large measures. As the growth of an innovation sector outpaces inclusive growth, however, even innovation districts with zoning provisions for affordable housing such as 22@ project, Barcelona (see Table 4) may struggle to deliver and preserve affordability. These cases present a stark warning to Australia's many emerging innovation economies, including NSW's Aerotropolis, and more established ones such as Tonsley (SA), Pivot City and Innovation Campus (VIC). Considering and planning for affordability in and around emergent zones will create a more inclusive innovation ecosystem. Cleveland's sweeping and coordinated strategies for economic inclusion and community participation in the growth of the Greater Circle district allow for sustainable inclusion of the existing population in the city's developing knowledge economy (see Box 1 and below). As an example of a smaller intervention, local place-based planning in the Chattanooga district saw the opening of a low-cost grocery store to counter what was in effect a 'food desert' for low-income residents in the city's downtown area.

In addition to critical zoning changes, access can be afforded through targeted financing and tax interventions, helping to retain local workers, improve productivity through shorter commute times, improved amenities and quality of life. As has occurred in Cleveland (see Box 1), such schemes, including grants for rent, renovation or purchasing assistance, can provide pathways to home ownership and community wealth building. They also can help to improve disinvested housing stock and attract new populations and firms. In Chattanooga (see Table 4), private developers can receive property tax freezes for up to 14 years if they offer 50 per cent of rental units to those earning less than 80 percent of median income, flipping incentives previously used to attract large companies. Chattanooga, USA has also changed land-use regulation to promote housing stock diversity, density, mixed-use development and walkability, physically connecting the innovation district with the area's diverse neighbourhoods and opening up movement in the streetscape (Esmaeilpoorarabi, Yigitcanlar et al. 2018), a benefit also seen at One North, Singapore (Esmaeilpoorarabi, Yigitcanlar et al. 2020). As discussed in the sections below, and in Boxes 1 and 2, however, the ultimate success of the Cleveland and Chattanooga models lies in their extension beyond land-use changes to a whole-ecosystem approach.

Finally in relation to land-use changes, the evidence for inclusionary and place-based growth also points to a need to question entrenched visions of deindustrialisation for innovation-led development (Grodach and Gibson 2018). The resurgence of industrial zones and makerspaces internationally, particularly in the USA (see Innovate Albuquerque and Brooklyn Tech Triangle -Brooklyn Navy Yard in Table 4), has led to growing calls in Australia to protect urban industrial sites, which are often readily converted into tech-based 'innovation hubs' or housing. Such hubs often lack the preconditions for success and, in turn, diminish economic diversity and productivity. In Munich, Germany, the Weksvivertel or 'factory quarter' was developed on one of the last remaining large brownfield (previously developed) sites in the city. The collaboration of nine landowners has become a model for inclusive planning without destroying existing assets (Moonen and Clark 2017). The popularity of commercial tenancies at the Brooklyn Navy Yard (Table 4) reflects the diminishing availability of industrial spaces across New York. The 'mission-driven' Yard also hosts an Employment Centre, focusing on placing local, particularly low-income, residents in jobs. Moreover, its community partnerships facilitate an equitable approach to economic development by creating an 'ecosystem of businesses operating at the intersection of manufacturing, design, and technology' (Brooklyn Navy Yard 2019). This equity-based makerspace model is gaining traction across the US (see Innovate Albuquerque in Table 4).

The popularity of the new industrial-based innovation districts highlights a need to view innovation and knowledge more holistically, to develop existing specialisations and place-based industries, both in urban and regional settings. The planned redevelopment of the thriving creative industries and small manufacturing precinct at Carrington Road in Marrickville, NSW (Table 5), for instance, has been strongly opposed. The development would likely result in the loss of affordable commercial tenancies for many creative producers. Without adequate affordable and public/social housing zoning targets, these commonplace ill-fill/densification strategies and mixed-use developments drive a lack of diversity and affordability in Australia's urban centres.

Box 1: Greater University Circle Anchor Initiative, Cleveland, Ohio. Community wealth building using anchoring and land-use financing

The Greater University Circle Anchor Initiative (GUCI) in Cleveland, Ohio (USA) was initiated in 2005 by the Cleveland Foundation. It aims to address significant challenges around disinvestment and disadvantage by leveraging the economic potential of local anchor institutions – Case Western Reserve University, the Cleveland Clinic and University Hospitals Health System. Prior to the initiative, the Greater University Circle area faced a significant economic divide. Despite a concentration of academic, research and cultural institutions, many residents were locked out of their employment and educational opportunities, and prospective students and employees from elsewhere were bypassing Cleveland. This meant the institutions were also suffering a downturn.

It was recognised that developments underway in the Greater University Circle area and seven surrounding neighbourhoods would drive greater productivity if mechanisms were added to enable local people to be valued and empowered. Partnerships between government, not-forprofits and private agencies catalysed the redevelopment of strategic areas. With targeted tools to attract residents and businesses, a critical mass of development was achieved that then encouraged private developers to return. This avoided the provision of costly regulatory incentives for private investment. The focus was on:

- Institutional partnerships creating opportunities for diverse institutions to work together
- Physical development catalysing transportation and real estate projects that reconnect
 neighbourhoods
- Economic inclusion encouraging institutions to buy local and hire local, and empowering new and existing residents to live locally; and
- Community engagement ensuring residents have authorship in the revitalisation of their neighbourhoods.

The GUCI sought to leverage the weight of the local anchor institutions to participate in a holistic strategy of community-wide renewal at a time when significant institutional development was planned. By seizing this moment to convene around shared goals and collaborate between institutions, government and partner organisations, Cleveland has been able to pioneer an approach to urban development that fosters opportunities for the economic inclusion of residents and businesses. By overlaying the future plans of anchor institutions and community groups on a single map, the transformative potential of a collaborative approach became clear. Four targets were outlined: 'buy local', 'hire local', 'live local' and 'connect'.

Over a decade since conception, the GUCI continues to evolve in response to the needs of people and place. Members have worked together to develop a US\$3 billion local procurement program to funnel purchasing power to local businesses. Relatedly, three new 'green' employee-owned businesses were created to service this procurement, creating wealth for the local community through providing pathways for individual wealth growth, while also reflecting the Initiative's goal to integrate environmental sustainability into the development process. These new businesses hire more local people, retrain them and offer them pathways to a career. The GUCI has also increased the number of anchor institution employees who live in the local neighbourhoods and has improved the quality of life of residents.

Housing - Greater Circle Living

Greater Circle Living (GCL) is an employer-assisted housing program to encourage employees of anchor institutions and any non-profit in the Greater University Circle area to 'live local' - in the area's neighbourhoods. Participating employers offer financial incentives to rent (<US\$1400), purchase (<US\$30,000) or repair (<US\$8,000) homes. Funds are provided by each participating organisation with additional support from the Cleveland Foundation (which coordinates GUCI). These 'forgivable loans' (that may not need to be repaid under certain conditions) are offered to improve access to affordable housing, assist individuals to build wealth through home ownership, and reduce commute times and costs, thereby improving community wellbeing and increasing productivity. Between 2008 and 2017, 459 employees benefitted from the program. Workers from fourteen non-profits have used the program along with workers from three anchor institutions.

Importantly, the success and uptake of the GCL program relies on the integration with GUCI's other streams, particularly 'hire local', highlighting the collaborative and interconnected nature of the GUCI approach. Productivity improvements have resulted from increasing numbers of locals among employees of anchor and other institutions. In line with the 'hire local' and 'live local' goals of GUCI, the City of Cleveland also granted developers a fifteen-year 100 per cent tax abatement offer for prospective residents.

The programs have attracted a mix of residents old and new, and reflecting an ethnically and financialy diverse population (Schnoke et al. 2018: 34). Cultural change has been supported by the accompanying Cleveland Neighbourhood Progress, that works with residents to accept newcomers and encourage diverse neighbourhoods. The need to maintain populations whose economic circumstances are being improved by the GUCI is the next step for the 'live local' target, with a recognised need to respond with a greater number of middle-income developments and affordable housing; for the latter, there remains a large number of older houses with potential for repair, suggesting potential for expansion of the GCL renovation loan program, and possible uptake by more local institutions and businesses.

In protecting the increasingly rare and productive existing industrial sites in Australia's cities, regional and periurban areas may provide more suitable opportunities for new innovation districts around existing and emerging hubs, particularly in agricultural and health technologies, aeronautics and defence and other existing areas of research and development. The UK model of Local Industrial Strategies, which builds on local strengths and economic opportunities for long-term nation-wide productivity, underscores the utility of such a people and place-based innovation-led employment strategy. The plan targets funding and collaborations through existing small businesses and organisations driving innovation, in areas such as artificial intelligence, clean growth, future transport and healthy aging (Department of Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy 2019)

2.2.2 Anchoring

Anchor institutions are useful ingredients in the success of innovations districts, particularly those in regional and suburban locations. They are those permanently embedded in place, such as hospitals, schools, universities, technical colleges, sporting facilities and public utilities as well as arts and cultural institutions such as art galleries and museums (Wright, Hexter et al. 2016). Unlike other types of organisations and private corporations, anchor institutions are unlikely to move to another locale based on a more favourable regulatory or taxation environment or more affordable rents, and they are less likely to outsource production. Several innovation economies, such as the MaRS Discovery District in Toronto (Canada), Paris-Saclay, Singapore's One North, and the Boston Waterfront Innovation District, benefit from proximity to, and research and governance collaborations with, anchor institutions. Benefits arise from the clustering of research and development opportunities, from the nurturing of startup and postgraduate research opportunities, and from the ability to leverage the economic weight of these anchors for community-wide benefits.

In Australia, there is growing acknowledgement that stronger industry-university engagement will increase collaboration, and significant activity is underway to facilitate productivity through the leveraging of anchor institutions. Renewal SA's early securing of Flinders University and TAFE in the redevelopment of the former Mitsubishi Motors site into the Tonsley innovation - from 2009 - has been recognised as crucial to the site's success in attracting other firms and startups. This development represented a strategic shift from the State's manufacturing dominance towards a collaborative smart tech and knowledge economy. Using agglomeration principles focused through targeted sector and firm colocations, complementary firms and sectors were attracted by these anchors and a government focus on supportive infrastructure (see Section 2.2.4 below).

In One North (Singapore), departments within the National University of Singapore and other anchor institutions support clusters focusing on biomedical sciences, ICT, startups, media, and talent development. The business park is a more established example of how the agglomeration of firms around these institutions promotes a collaborative research and development environment, particularly when supported by suitable low-cost housing for young entrepreneurs and postgraduates. Innovate Albuquerque demonstrates that such agglomeration can be 'rightsized' for smaller cities and regional areas, promoting a strong and sustainable, place-based innovation culture. In a similar vein to One North, the significantly smaller 7-acre development in downtown Albuquerque consists of buildings focusing on biotech and materials, a startup and early growth lab, community makerspace, and the Rainforest building, where the University of New Mexico's Innovation Academy collaborates with private and government business and technology activities. The site's philosophy of intentional infrastructure allows walkability and technological connectivity to maximise the productivity of people and firms for job-creation and community-wide opportunity.

Innovate Albuquerque is also reflective of the imperative for innovation districts to include and bring along the existing population, particularly in such smaller cities and regional areas, and where there is a marked change in the local economic base. This has been a critical failure of many innovation-led employment strategies, leading to more widespread and costly societal problems, and declining productivity through participation challenges. While the presence of one or more anchor institutions can be a crucial ingredient in the success of regional and suburban innovation-led employment strategies, it does not guarantee success alone. Anchor-based models have been most successful where they have considered the wider community in planning through incorporating housing, transport and social infrastructure projects. In contrast, where anchor institutions isolate themselves from community, there have been significant productivity losses. For instance, in Cleveland, Ohio, prior to the Greater Circle Initiative (see Box 1) in 2005, employees of anchor institutions predominantly worked outside of the area, meaning long commute times. At the same time, neighbourhoods surrounding the anchor institutions faced significant blight and underemployment.

The anchor-based community wealth-building program that followed in Cleveland is outlined in detail in Box 1. Anchor institutions have spending power and a significant employment base that makes them heavily invested in the local community and its success – they can benefit directly and indirectly from improvements in the living conditions of their communities, as has been the case in Cleveland. Anchor institutions require access to a diverse employee and student base whose productivity (and in turn those of the wider innovation economy) may be hindered if people are displaced from or locked out of the local housing market. The utility of anchor institutions lies in their potential to leverage their significant resources for community-wide benefit. This leveraging can include local procurement strategies that inject huge sums into local economies, employment strategies, workforce training, and incubation of companies and social enterprises (see Box 1). In Cleveland, local procurement of anchor institutions has channelled billions of dollars into the local economy. Purposecreated 'green worker' cooperatives have been set up to service the needs of the anchor institutions and have created sustainable jobs and housing opportunities for the local population. Such models are crucial for employing an existing low-skilled or industry-transitioning workforce in regional and suburban areas.

When accompanied by innovative and sustainable financing models for housing (see Box 1), successful innovation districts are able create mutually advantageous entry-level employment opportunities for existing populations in struggling regional and peri-urban areas. The resulting combination of successful institutions and communities can help to attract investment, residents and visitors, as has occurred through the Cleveland Model. While existing models are based around anchor institutions and collaborative governance, benefits over time mean that firms will also see the benefits of investing locally as they become more grounded in place. This potential is evident in Chattangooga, where the development of an innovation district to leverage opportunities from the high-speed 'Gig' Internet saw the creation of an 'enterprise centre' as a new collaboratively-funded in-place anchor with community equity and inclusion programs (see Box 2). Cross-community collaborations and development in Chattanooga relied heavily on a number of well-established philanthropic foundations based in the city, which saw benefit from investing in its revitalisation.

2.2.3 Collaboration

For knowledge-intensive firms, productivity is improved through links between firms and labour markets, including housing and transport supply and availability. If done well, improved access to workers for firms (and vice versa) coincides with greater workforce participation. Such improvements in the overall functioning of cities (including regional cities) unleash greater productivity. While collaboration is a critical element in the planning and development of innovation districts, suburban and regional development zones can benefit from existing close-knit networks, community and industry leadership, proximity to (or potential avenues to) manufacturing processes, and a community mindset. Promoting local voices and leveraging these advantages through strong local collaborations benefits the 'unique regional culture, needs and aspirations' (Praharaj and Han 2019: 1) of these developing economies.

The international evidence points to greater success for suburban and regional innovation districts when there is a clear vision for the region that prioritises local issues, developed and planned for through structured public, private, and not-for-profit partnerships between local institutions. Leveraging place-based strengths through clustering and anchor institutions was identified as an important catalyst for collaboration. Successful collaborative governance models also have a place for citizen-participation and co-creation (see Boxes 1 and 2). New knowledge economies 'put' in place are likely to cause an abrupt disconnect between local workers and those employed in the new innovation sectors; this requires planned responses. As Pancholi, Yigitcanlar et al. (2018a: 706) found, innovation districts 'should not only aim for R&D [research and development], innovation and inclusiveness that lead to economic benefits, but also for approaches that lead to a democratic and cohesive society'.

Successful collaborative models such as Cleveland's (see Box 1) embed diversity and inclusion across visions and strategies. Local public, private and not-for-profit organisations are mobilised at a time of planned development to convene around shared goals. By overlaying organisational plans at the time of investment, community-wide benefits could be maximised. Continuing collaboration for over a decade has resulted in the development of a USD\$3 billion local procurement program that has funnelled purchasing power locally, created new businesses, grows community wealth initiatives and enables local people to be valued and empowered by the area's transformation.

Such inclusive innovation-led employment strategies with measures to increase local workers and resident participation have strong potential to improve the productivity of lagging or disadvantaged regions and districts (Stanley, Glennie et al. 2018). These measures require a considered and collaborative approach with affordable and diverse housing a critical pillar, as is the case in Cleveland, where benefits to both residents and businesses have encouraged private investment to return to the area. In Chattanooga (see Box 2), the innovation district has grown with targeted public-private partnerships that focused on the needs of the city at large through a program of digital equity and housing affordability targets. These measures have prevented the negative impact on affordability that has occurred in places (in the US) such as Silicon Valley, San Francisco and Seattle. As in Cleveland, Chattanooga's collaborative governance model has targeted models to engage the existing employee base in the new economy. This has meant policies around digital equity, leveraging the city's high quality Internet by targeting low-income and minority groups though tech education, and programming events and creating places for everyone for an inclusive innovation district. Leveraging 'big' place-based strengths through such small-scale programs, and a community-led planning process facilitated by the Chattanooga Design Studio, gives an inclusive sense of ownership to the district and the innovation changes underway. Innovate Albuquerque (see Table 4) is a further example of a model to promote collaboration through inclusionary programming. Affordable classes and mentoring are provided in the FUSE Makerspace, and student housing is located within the University of New Mexico's 'Rainforest' Innovation Building, alongside other firms for strategic collaboration.

One North in Singapore also leverages community anchor institutions by collaborating with the university and businesses (see Table 4). In the state-led public-private partnership university departments act as horizontal catalysts within the ecosystem. Arrangements under the business park model allow profits to flow back into the state sector to maintain Singapore's large public housing system, infrastructure, education and the environment. Although Singapore's governance model is unique, and critically lacking in civic participation in state planning processes, the city/state-focused public-private model of collaboration is noteworthy for its public return on investment.

Box 2: Chattanooga, Tennessee. 'Gig' city: collaborative and smart

In 2015 Chattanooga, Tennessee became the first mid-sized city in the United States to have an innovation district. The district emerged from the recommendations of a task force set up by the Mayor to leverage opportunities from the 'Gig' – the first 1 gigabit-per-second fibre optic Internet network in the US, launched by the Electric Power Board (EPB) of Chattanooga in 2010. Spanning 56 hectares, the innovation district contains a mix of startups, venture capital firms, public organisations and not-for-profits, arts organisations and anchor institutions. One of those anchors is The Enterprise Center, which was chosen 'to establish Chattanooga as a hub of innovation, improving people's lives by leveraging the city's digital technology to create, demonstrate, test and apply solutions for the 21st century' (The Enterprise Center, cited in Morrison and Bevilacqua 2018: 8). The Center is a public-private partnership with three strategic areas:

- The innovation district
- Research and development
- Digital equity

The city's public-private partnerships involve six task forces to 'leverage the city's long history forging public and private partnerships and engaging citizens to help us reach our common goals' (City of Chattanooga, cited in Morrison and Bevilacqua 2018: 11). Indeed, since the 1990s, several foundations and donors have contributed over \$200 million into Chattanooga's redevelopment, reflecting the mindset to promote local economic development and the knowledge economy.

One billion in private investment for redevelopment led to significant changes in the residential landscape. An increase in the proportion of wealthier households led Chattanooga's leaders to recognise the need to limit the negative externalities of the knowledge economy in the downtown area by focusing on equity and inclusion through the Technology, Gig and Entrepreneurship Task Force. Two types of strategies have been adopted, each facilitated by a range of public and not-for-profit organisations, and funded by place-based foundations, grants, and corporate sponsors:

- Promoting digital equity and fostering entrepreneurial opportunities for under-represented groups.
- To bridge the technological and digital divides between residents, collaborative efforts ensure that everyone can benefit from the city's technological advantages. Organisations such as Tech Goes Home, Launch Chattanooga, CO.LAB and others, provide opportunities through computer skills, coding lessons and startup acceleration programs to school children, lowincome and unemployed residents, small businesses, women and minorities across the community, many run out of the Enterprise Center.
- Programming the downtown area as a place for everyone.
- Involving a wide range of organisations, public events include Tech Tune-up Tuesday, seminars, graduation ceremonies for skills courses, and other events aimed to be welcoming and interesting for all. A community-led planning process, facilitated by Chattanooga Design Studio and The River City Company has actively promoted placemaking in downtown Chattanooga and the innovation district through art installations, parks and other public places, as well as physically connecting the innovation district with diverse neighbourhoods and anchor institutions. Programs and community-led planning aim to give everyone a sense of ownership over the ever-changing district.

2.2.4 'Smart' thinking

'Smart' thinking incorporates two 'smart' elements as building blocks for successful innovation districts: smart society and smart technology. Innovation districts with the ingredients for sustainable success are those that leverage their technological advantages for inclusive planning. Crucially, the value of local communities and institutional actors should not be superfluous to smart city and innovation-led development (Praharaj and Han 2019).

Innovation districts mark a spatial shift from the business park model of the past. Proximity between workers, firms and industries, as well as research and education institutions, is a key element of the productivity of these new economies, with both workplaces and social spaces designed and located for collaboration. Through this proximity and collaboration, big data and smart technology can be linked into product design and application, and transformed into smart solutions to address societal challenges and needs. Digital connectivity is a critical underpinning. The Tonsley Innovation District (see Table 5), for instance, leveraged the South Australian Government's 'Gig city' initiative, which was based on the Chattanooga model (see Box 2). Tonsley has deployed high-speed Internet to attract knowledge-based industries and a research centre. Housing for workers is a part of widespread social infrastructure that has been central to enable Tonsley's productivity and connectivity.

Truly 'smart' cities, however, are those that take this productivity and connectivity a step further, engaging with the local realities and variants, to construct bespoke, place-based policies through collaboratively-defined visions that include and empower the local population. In Chattanooga, the benefits of smart technology have programmed the city's downtown as a place for everyone, with policies of digital equity focused citywide. The city's vision is 'to establish Chattanooga as a hub of innovation, improving people's lives by leveraging the city's digital technology to create, demonstrate, test and apply solutions for the 21st century' (The Enterprise Center, cited in Morrison and Bevilacqua 2018: 8). Through this vision, the city has fostered opportunities for computer skill sessions, coding lessons and startup acceleration programs for school children, low-income, unemployed and minority residents, and community-led planning has given all citizens a sense of ownership in the everchanging district.

The policies of digital equity adopted in Chattanooga build from and maximise the benefits of smart technologies for sustainable, community-wide benefit. Other places, including Albuquerque (see Table 4) are learning from this model to maximise the potential of all citizens through opportunities to create and innovate. This inclusive model is crucial for developing the as yet largely unfulfilled potential of smart technology to provide planning and governance solutions to complex urban problems, linked by issues of affordability and productivity. This imperative extends to anchor institutions and their collaborative models, which have the potential to apply these tools locally and respond as required to people and place-based needs, as well as developing appropriate metrics to measure the success of complex, collaborative, community or city-wide projects. As Yigitcanlar, Han et al. (2019: 9) argue, places need 'the capability of developing their own technologies unique to their own developmental problems and needs'.

2.3 Summary

Innovation districts require a mix of research-oriented anchor institutions, startups and more established tech firms, and supportive social infrastructure, transportation and housing. The evidence presented here bolsters Praharaj and Han's (2019: 9) claim that truly smart cities should adopt a shared democratic approach 'by engaging leaderships from local institutions and by prioritising local issues'. Moreover, as Esmaeilpoorarabi, Yigitcanlar et al. (2020: 8) assert: 'In order to achieve desired community engagement outcomes, innovation districts need to ensure that the expectations of the broader community are delivered'. Table 6 (below) reviews the foundational elements of successful economies, highlighting how the international learnings outlined above intersect with each of the four strategies identified here. It is clear that housing affordability plays a difficult and important role in both emerging and developed innovation districts. Supporting diverse housing and the productivity it generates requires holistic approaches that address housing within a system of inclusion and affordability.

Table 6: Table 6: Foundations for successful innovation-led employment strategies

	Land-use	Anchoring	Collaboration	Smart
Building growth around existing firms by clustering innovative sectors around research strengths				
Melding disparate sectors and disciplines				
Mix large and small, established and startup, public, private, academic and civic institutions				
Early identification and investment to address gaps in transit, Internet connectivity and housing				
Focus large and small, long-term and immediate. Large investments in transit, high-speed Internet complement small strategies that boost productivity including reactivation of public spaces and community events				
Programming – to strengthen skills, networks and firms and ensure the productivity benefits of the district spread to community/city-wide outputs				
Supporting social interactions through identifying and nurturing 'hot spot' public/civic places				
Embed values of diversity and inclusion in all visions, goals, and strategies				
Respond early through policy and planning to preserve affordability and diversity both within and outside of the innovation zone				
Innovative and sustainable financing				
Collaborative governance. Successful models involve business, academic and civic institutions, as well as government, local workers and residents in a collective governance approach				

Source: Compiled with evidence from Wagner, Andes et al. (2017) and the international review (above).

3. Innovation economies and affordable rental housing: the perspectives of firms

- Large and small firms constitute the innovation ecosystem.
- For startup firms, affordable rental housing is just one factor of many that influence their ability to succeed. Other factors include proximity to work (including co-working spaces), ease of transport access, and agglomeration of business.
- Affordability was one element of housing considered to be important. Other housing elements were amenity, security, and ease of access.
- In outer metropolitan and regional locations, affordable housing was identified as less important than amenity, lifestyle and transport access.

Both smart city and innovation-led ecosystems have technology-focused businesses at their core. As summarised in chapter one, large technology corporations such as IBM or Cisco have been explicit catalysts of smart city developments (Alizadeh 2017). Likewise, technologies developed by small-scale entrepreneurs underpin the implementation of smart-city initiatives, such as transport apps. Both large and small firms constitute the innovation ecosystem. The success of innovation-led employment policies is dependent on their ability to reflect and shape the actions of firms. This chapter examines the perspectives of the small firms on affordable rental housing, typically described as startups. Startups are defined by umbrella organisation Startup Muster as 'an early stage business that has a large addressable market that utilises technology to capture that market quickly' (Startup Muster 2018: 4). There are a number of reasons for this focus on small firms. First, as described above, they are critical to functioning innovation ecosystems. Second, such firms have been the focus of innovation-led employment strategies, especially in outer metropolitan and regional locations. In NSW and Victoria, for example, in addition to startup incubators or accelerators associated with universities, we can identify over 25 startup accelerators in these states (see Alexander 2018).

Due to their small-size, geographical dispersion and ephemerality, comprehensive data on the startup sector is rare. However, for the purposes of this report, an annual survey undertaken by Startup Muster provides instructive background information. Startup Muster used an innovative methodology to estimate that are there are 1500 startups in Australia, down slightly from the previous year but almost double the estimated 2015 number (Startup Muster 2018: 5). There is significant churn in the sector: between 2017 and 2018 there were an additional 712 startups, and an estimated 1000 that either become too large to be classified as a startup or folded as a business.

Founders of startups are most likely to be aged between 35–40 (20%) or 30–35 (19%). Though housing was not collated as a 'hindrance' to founding a startup in the Startup Muster surveys, factors such as 'life circumstances that require a stable income', financial commitments including a mortgage (not surprising since 65% of startups relied on cash contributions from the founder), were significant for many (Startup Muster 2018: 11). Interestingly, of the types of location worked from, the top two were home office or co-working space.

The research included interviews with startup businesses and accelerators as a means to ascertain the role of housing affordability in starup operations, and specifically whether, and if so how, it was a barrier or opportunity. Interviews were drawn from a variety of small businesses and umbrella organisations from across four case study areas: Wollongong NSW, Central Sydney, Western Sydney, and Geelong, Victoria. These were supplemented with interviews with local and state government strategic planners, local economic development officers and senior state government bureaucrats. It is worth noting that interviews with startup and digital businesses proved difficult to acquire. Reflections with those interviewed suggested that these difficulties were largely due to the time and financial pressures of running such businesses, which meant that contributing to research projects was not given high priority. Interviews ranged from 30 – 75 minutes and were conducted either over-the-phone or face-to-face by one to two research leads or a research assistant. Interviews were recorded and audio files were anonymised and transcribed by an external transcription agency. A research assistant then coded transcripts thematically with guidance from research leads based on the key research questions. The following analysis divides the discussion in terms of the locations of firms.

3.1 Housing perspectives of firms in inner-metropolitan areas

In both Sydney and Melbourne, innovation-led employment is principally located in districts around CBDs, major hospitals or universities. Interviews identified several housing-related factors amid barriers and opportunities to innovation sector growth in these metropolitan locations; these are outlined in Table 7 and expanded upon below.
Table 7: Barriers and opportunities for innovation sector employees across inner-city locations

Barriers	Opportunities
 Poor public transport integration Loss of working hours and difficulty travelling to multiple locations High cost-of-living Accommodation-sharing impacting sleep Poor building maintenance meaning money, time and stress spent on getting accommodation to liveable standard, or getting real estate agent to do so 	 Agglomeration of other businesses in the sector/networking opportunities Proximity and access to city centre for business and social meetings Access to co-working spaces for improved productivity and workforce/collaboration sourcing Greater concentration of accelerator programs and funding opportunities; Lourgrant inductor (appher partnerships and appage)
 Low-quality Internet connectivity – lost hours working waiting for Internet 	Leveraging industry/anchor partnerships and spacesLifestyle amenities e.g. restaurants/arts/etc.
 Lack of affordable and flexible housing options amenable to startup/mobile workforce lifestyle (e.g. all-inclusive options) 	 Proximity and access to medical services, schools and day-care
 Small and unproductive home office spaces Over-regulated nightlife Lack of industry diversity/banking and finance dominance 	 Innovative and flexible in-fill and high-density housing options, capsule hotels, granny flats

Source: author interviews

The first was the importance of housing close to employment in order to minimise commuting time and maximise work time. For example, an interviewee noted the importance of location in relation to employment goals when choosing to locate in the inner city:

We chose that [location] because we knew that my husband had a job here at the university and at least that would make it easy for us, or rather for him, to get to work. A lot of the good places for user experience design are around the city.

Or another, who also stressed the importance of having important services such as childcare close to work:

People say that you need a separation between work and home life, but just the reduction in commute times made such an impact on our lifestyle... We also have our kids at the day care here. That also ties us down to the area...

One entrepreneur recognised that their decision around where to live was tied to their co-working space and funding arrangements; the agglomeration of businesses and co-working spaces in the Sydney CBD often influenced decisions around housing for entrepreneurs moving to the city from interstate or overseas. However, proximity to the CBD was also cited as an important factor:

[My] seed funding including co-working at Ultimo, which made decisions around my accommodation and housing. Well, yeah, and some of the meetings to do with the business were also just in the CBD generally.

Overlaying these housing perceptions were additional factors relating to productivity. As suggested by Pancholi, Yigitcanlar et al. (2017) high rents for startups are more likely to be a factor in shaping the location of these businesses. Having access to free or cheap office space was found to be a key contributor to entrepreneur productivity and improving chances of business success. For example:

Office cost is one of the largest costs in a business when you start and so most startups work out of their homes... When you're an entrepreneur in a struggling startup your productivity is the number one thing that you need to focus on getting good at. So if you're working on your bed... it massively reduces your potential to succeed... Another factor for productivity is the type of housing preferred. Younger or more mobile entrepreneurs noted that access to adequate and comfortable housing were important factors in decisions around housing, often overriding affordability. One factor of significance was ability to get enough sleep. Privacy in dwelling type was a related key factor. While interviewees stressed the advantages of co-working spaces, co-living was not similarly favoured. As one interviewee noted:

Being able to sleep is massive for productivity, and like at that period... I was turning up at the coworking space seven days a week for six weeks straight or something... So, you do need the sleep part. So therefore, yeah, share-houses, Airbnb, hostels, that all can all be a cost to you. You might save money but you're actually losing physical values like productivity.

Relatedly, interviewees noted particular needs for housing design to best accommodate entrepreneurs' activities – 'Fully furnished, fully inclusive options [are] always good for... I would call them mobile workers, just like you have students that are fairly...mobile'. 'Someone build a capsule hotel, please'.

Interviewees also noted that a key impediment to productivity and business development was the lack of access to efficient transport connections across the city. One effect of this was loss of workable hours due to long commuting times:

The public transport in Sydney is really shocking at the moment. I mean we also have to carry around big heavy kits like a wheeled case and a backpack... The public transport tends to add a lot of extra time to get anywhere.

Access to reliable, high-speed Internet was noted as a key factor in increasing productivity across the interviews. Many commented on the lack of digital connectivity as a hindrance to productivity. Even in inner-city areas, slow Internet connection can result in loss of workable hours, for example:

Personally, my house has absolutely shocking Internet in Glebe and that is a massive hit to productivity. When you're trying to do sales and a lot of your sales requires market research online and it takes you an extra minute or two to load a website it's just that stacks up over the day, and you end up losing potential hours a week just waiting for websites to load.

This need to maximise productivity, particularly in the early stages of a business was frequently cited as key to the ability to succeed. Reflecting the Startup Muster statistics above, interviewees noted that given the significant personal and financial investment founders often make in these initial stages, access to housing that was affordable was a key sticking point. For example, one founder notes the difficulty of balancing the intensive work required in the early stages with the second job he needed to pay rent:

If you're working on a startup part time [it] massively reduces your chances of success because you really need those full-time hours to be able to focus enough time and effort into getting those sales and working on the business model and developing a product or service that you can actually sell for money. If you can't do that full-time... it is tricky... When I started, I was doing seven days a week, 12-hour days, just to try and get off the ground because I had to pay rent, which is expensive, and try and start a business out of my own pocket... A lot of people go through that.

Relatedly, lack of time to find housing was identified as a key barrier. As one interviewee recalled, 'I was working seven days a week... so...except like an hour here and there [and maybe] a few hours here and there on the weekend [I didn't have time] to look at accommodation'. Another associated time spent on housing decisions with negating their entrepreneurial productivity, stating:

[For] an entrepreneur that's already doing something new [and] growing their business... there's already a lot of new decisions every day...the last thing you want to do is [look for accommodation]...Having three months accommodation straight up would have been great because that would have removed a decision process [and] basically you save then more productivity or more impactful decision-making.

This sentiment was associated with the need for balance with the intensity of the work environment: 'I think the kind of intensity of a startup environment and a new business environment... doesn't need the intensity around the work period'. For startups, cost of living was frequently identified as a factor interfering with the ability to balance this work/life intensity. As one entrepreneur commented, 'It's more than just the affordability [of accommodation]... People in the industry are always interested in cost of living'. This perspective was echoed in the experiences of entrepreneurs, for instance:

You have to be so careful that you don't go into debt...you're living week to week... you're sacrificing take-aways, you're sacrificing eating out... hobbies... Basically you're down to the bare basics to...grow [your] business, and I had already been doing that for over 14 months... I probably spent \$105 a night [on] accommodation that wasn't too divey... because I was already struggling... without having [the] stress [of] noisy accommodation or accommodation that made me sad because it was dirty or whatever.

The decision of where to live was seen to have a significant impact on balancing cost of living with income, and could be seen as a deterrent. As one interviewee regretted:

I went to Sydney because I had competed and won seed funding of \$30,000 to spend on the startup at the time... I could have chased funding in Brisbane, and the most funding at the time was \$20,000 and I thought, 'Well, I've got \$10,000 more. Awesome'. What I realised quite quickly is Sydney,.. cost of living...did suck up that... which is a shame... I could have not made that giant move and just stayed in Brisbane.

Just as innovation ecosystems are comprised of complex and overlapping networks of aspirations, lifestyles, business relationships and amenity, so too is the relationship of startup firms to housing affordability. Housing that is affordable in proportion to income frees up capital and time to allow the entrepreneur to focus on their economic activities. Where housing is either not affordable or not appropriate, detrimental effects on business success are perceived. A number of creative responses to these impediments are in evidence, including living with others or using resources from family or from previous employment:

We had purchased [our] house before I started [the startup] ...Honestly, that was only possible through my previous occupation and the salaries that we were earning and the savings that we had. We were lucky that we had the benefits of... a good profession and a good job, steady income...

And another:

It has been more challenging... since we started [the startup] because essentially, we cut our income in half... We're fortunate that my wife still has enough - earns enough that it can support both of us.

For many, affordability issues were managed through the use of informal networks – parents, partners, friends, co-workers – that provided access to less expensive housing in these areas where affordable rental housing was in limited supply. Many of the entrepreneurs interviewed were still living in the family home, suggesting that the 'bank of Mum and Dad' may be supporting more than the home ownership aspirations of their children.

Interviews confirmed the complex relationships between affordable rental housing, startup cultures and innovation clusters in inner metropolitan locations. As summarised by one economic development officer:

So affordability, then really becomes about affordability of your - not only where you live but also becomes affordability of the office space, the employees, what you have to pay them to retain them in those areas and so forth. When you start totalling it up for a business across all their costs that they need to think about, housing is - certainly would be in there but it's maybe not the most - not the biggest driver for a business.

An entrepreneurial ethos, and focus on creating a successful business meant that the key attractors of proximity to work and other businesses were seen as priorities enmeshed with housing affordability.

3.2 Barriers and opportunities for innovation sector firms in regional and outer-metropolitan locations

As outlined in chapter one, Australian and international innovation-led employment strategies are increasingly focused on the productivity opportunities in outer metropolitan and regional locations. Through interviews with firms, startup accelerators, and state and local government economic development officers, this research identified the critical barriers and opportunities for increased innovation-led employment beyond the inner urban locations that were the focus of the previous section. These are summarised in Table 8 and detailed further below.

Table 8: Barriers and opportunities for innovation sector employees across regional and outer-metro housing locations

Barriers		Opportunities
Poor transport infrastructure a		Major infrastructure developments e.g. Aerotropolis, Sydney Science Park
Poor digital and telecommunic		 Existence or development of 'eds and meds' anchor institutions
 Lack of funding relative to pop workforce 	oulation/ potential	Context specific innovation foci
Wage differentials cf. cost-of-l	iving	 Diversification of national economic base Low-cost and green housing options e.g. prefabricated, modular housing - Environmental or natural amenity
 Problems with student retenti 	0	
Corporate-minded governanc startups and non-community-		

Source: author interviews

For firms in the digital innovation and startup sector in outer Western Sydney, Wollongong and Geelong, there was a different ensemble of elements that constituted the innovation ecosystem.

Firstly, the availability of a large pool of skilled labour was important. As one Wollongong interviewee commented:

Okay, well, yeah, that is an ongoing challenge. Some businesses have chosen to relocate to Wollongong because they see some advantages. We've got, if you look at our workforce, we've got in Illawarra more than 20,000 people travelling to Sydney each day for employment and half of that would be people in professional and management roles. So, we've got a very skilled workforce leaving the city each day. We tend to have a bit more stability in our employment here, so if businesses relocate here, they're less likely to have as high turnover of staff, which again in certain sectors would be a good thing. There's just a range of reasons why some businesses would consider Wollongong as an option for relocating.

Second, lifestyle and amenity were also crucial:

There's some phenomenal growth with office space in Wollongong over the last five years and more to come. Part of that is getting some of those tech-savvy kinds of businesses that don't really matter where they're located. They want lifestyle, they want accessibility to cheap housing, they want amazing coastal lifestyle that this region offers and they're actually trying to package all of that up. It's been quite good with getting some businesses to relocate.

One interviewee associated with a startup accelerator in Wollongong, drawing on his extensive international experience, notes:

I think for a lot of people, they want to be around other people doing some cool stuff. I think this ongoing attraction means that you can have more of a revolving door sense, but that people will come back at some point and contribute again. If we can build a centre that becomes more and more active that that really is a draw...You've got to give them the opportunity to be around other people who are in that same frame of mind.

Anchor institutions, such as universities or hospitals ('eds and meds') were another key factor driving a regional innovation ecosystem. For example, a startup accelerator in Wollongong notes the importance of situating the accelerator in a university:

It was really thought of as, this is something to actually help develop jobs in the community and the university seemed to be a good place for that to happen given the commercialisation efforts that already go on in a university.

Regional areas, due to their geography and population, also offered unique opportunities for innovation outside the dominant focus of inner-city innovation districts on financial services, such as in 'deep technology', agricultural and health technology, advanced manufacturing, defence, and aeronautical technologies. For example, in Western Sydney:

The beauty of what we have out here, it's all deep tech focused. So if you go to Westmead, you know, you're talking about the highest level biomedical engineering and scientific level technology development happening. If you go to Liverpool Health Innovation Precinct at the hospital, it's robotics and automation in healthcare is the focus. You've got the Ingham Institute sitting there next to the hospital doing amazing work in 3D printing and all sorts of other - everywhere you look...

Or in Wollongong:

There's some phenomenal growth with office space in Wollongong over the last five years and more to come. Part of that is getting some of those tech-savvy kinds of businesses that don't really matter where they're located. They want lifestyle, they want accessibility to cheap housing, they want amazing coastal lifestyle that this region offers and they're actually trying to package all of that up. It's been quite good with getting some businesses to relocate.

However, interviewees in regional and outer-metropolitan areas saw a mismatch between policies encouraging innovation strategies in regional areas and the relatively more significant funding continually focused on inner-city developments. In Western Sydney:

So you know, why we're developing the next app to find the best smashed avocado in the CBD when we've actually got a deep tech region sitting there waiting to be harvested. It's so dumb. It's so dumb that they... The problem for us is we're doing all this; I've got a staff of three people. We've got over 100 companies. We've got three sites and we've got three people. Just government won't give us any money. But you look at the economic potential opportunity that sits out here in the west with all this stuff, and no matter how much you tell them, you can tell them all that until you're blue in the face and then they'll just go and bury another \$30 million in the city.

And in Wollongong:

I think it's much too slow and too little. I think there's - from most of the activity that we see seems to still be always coming back to urban areas and in New South Wales certainly to Sydney. There was no problem spending \$28 million getting a hub in Wynyard, and yet when it was time to look at trying to fund regional hubs it was like \$2 million for everyone.

Interviewees also saw this mismatch as a threat to the development of emerging sectors in regional areas:

That's something we get a little frustrated by - I get fed up of it - because you hear a lot about fin-tech and getting high-tech and all these things about tech that predefines that innovation can only come from these areas. That really ignores the development of a lot of - now we're starting to talk about ag-tech and we're talking about different aspects of that, but it's still a small slice of the overall pie. Also, for investors it's not a place where they tend to want to focus because they don't see the big unicorn opportunities there. Some of these are longer - have longer gestation periods.

Some of the issues facing startups and entrepreneurs in inner-city areas – namely, transport and Internet connectivity – were also experienced in regional/outer-metropolitan areas, but at a greater degree. A startup accelerator/incubator located in Western Sydney, for example, notes how the lack of efficient transport connections hinder the growth and development of new businesses trying to connect with clients:

The problem is that - the cross Western Sydney connections are the problem. So, if you've got to get from Werrington to Bankstown, right? It's basically at least a one-hour train ride... Yeah, if you've got to get from Campbelltown to Werrington and you don't have a car, it's a nightmare. A complete nightmare. So, the intra Western Sydney travel times are just ridiculous... You've got 80 new businesses registered every month. But they're now not going to connect that LGA and Campbelltown, which is smaller but similar in terms of growth, to the airport. They're going to do that later.

In the Illawarra region, mobility issues made it difficult to have a successful innovation sector:

The other thing is to understand the mobility is important. I think we have to bring it back to transport issues and getting people an easier way of moving around so that they actually have flexibility of where they may be able to also - to live, versus where they work. For us in the Illawarra we have some pretty significant issue with train service...

Lack of public transport connections and reliance on car-based transport in Western Sydney was also seen as a deterrent for entrepreneurs/knowledge-sector workers when presented with the option of relocating to Western Sydney. One startup worker notes:

We also have to think about the fact that we don't have a car. So we are pretty much reliant on public transport. Sure we could go out to places like Parramatta and Penrith, but it's still widespread. Everything is spread out. You still need a car.

Knowledge- and innovation-sector workers living in the inner city and central areas were less likely to move to Western Sydney or regional areas that did not have strong digital infrastructure:

Yeah, the Internet here sucks. Internet connection is really important for our industry. So making sure that we have the right infrastructure to support that is - it's a given. The infrastructure isn't there yet and unless it's already there, we wouldn't think of going out there.

Finally, in terms of housing, it was difficult in regional areas to attract and retain staff due to wage differentials. As one commented:

I've heard people say, look I can go to Wollongong and I'll take a cut in pay but that cut in pay won't be compensated by a cut in rental. ... It's not necessarily so. You will take a cut in pay but that may not be offset by a cut in your costs, especially not costs of living.

3.3 Summary

Key barriers to regional and outer metropolitan innovation sector growth include improvements to transport, medical, education and childcare infrastructure. More specifically, funding for innovation sector growth in regional areas was also identified as a key sticking point. Regional and outer metropolitan areas also have unique opportunities to leverage potential innovation in green and flexible housing and to nurture diverse and place-based innovation economies through anchor-based agglomeration; the latter is also an opportunity to continue to diversify the national economic base.

Regardless of the opportunities present for innovation sector growth in regional and outer metropolitan areas, many firms and startups will choose to remain in inner metropolitan areas for a number of reasons. The interview data demonstrates that, at present, the productivity of those businesses and entrepreneurs is being negatively impacted most particularly by housing affordability and income/cost of living disparities, factors with policy levers across government that will also benefit – and indeed are crucial to – innovation sector growth in regional and outer metropolitan areas.

The key findings from interviews with firms related to the startup and digital economies is that for young entrepreneurs, affordable rental housing is important, as one of many factors that influence their ability to successfully engage in the sector. Proximity to co-working spaces and agglomerations of businesses (e.g. a CBD) were very important in helping facilitate the networking opportunities useful to develop a business and client base. In addition to proximity, amenable or comfortable housing was important to sustain the high-intensity work culture of the industry and ensure maximum productivity. Lack of affordable rental housing also saw younger entrepreneurs engaging in coping strategies to sustain their livelihoods, including working second jobs, living in the parental home, or share housing. While these coping strategies were seen to be crucial for these entrepreneurs, they are also seen to have hindered the potential productivity of them and their emerging businesses. Enabling ecosystems of greater affordability that maximise opportunities and address barriers across inner and outer urban and regional areas would facilitate productivity in the startup sector.

4. Policy development implications

This research was a first pass assessment of the relationships between housing affordability and digital innovation, focusing specifically on the importance of affordable rental housing to support innovation-led employment strategies. Overall, a key finding is that innovation-led strategies are largely housing 'blind'. That is – across the research and policy documents we reviewed we found little evidence that housing is systematically considered as part of the enabling infrastructure needed to support innovation-led economic development. However, in practice we found that affordable housing had been embedded as an implicit or explicit ingredient across the international case studies. The key policy implication is that innovation-led employment strategies should explicitly consider their housing foundations and the consequences for housing at formulation stage.

Considering 'inclusive innovation' as a guiding principle a number of implications follow. Innovation districts focused on supporting high-growth digital technology, hardware and e-commerce firms, such as in South Lake Union, are highlighted here as problematic use of public funds, with inequitable outcomes. The displacement of previous land uses for such purposes adds to these concerns, underscoring the need to consider these uses when development is planned. Although this restraint on investment may present a challenge for governments trying to attract high-growth innovation firms, successful international cases, such as Barcelona (Katz and Wagner 2014), Cleveland or Chattanooga (see chapter three) demonstrate the importance of ensuring a focus on equity, to support a sustainable innovation economy. These cases demonstrate that catering to diverse housing, including through the provision of affordable housing, facilitates the varied skill-sets that will allow innovation economies to continue in these places. Two sets of policy implications follow: the first relating to innovation-led employment strategies, and the second to the specific housing elements of those.

In relation to innovation-led employment strategies, new innovation sector entrepreneurs are supported by lower housing costs in establishing and expanding startups, suggesting that live-work innovation districts and development models might enable new knowledge sector firms in high-amenity, satellite city locations. Policy initiatives linking housing and smart city initiatives are not yet embedded in Australian metropolitan planning. However, models emerging internationally provide a starting point for emulation. Variations in place and scale among these models, as well as a lack of data made any meaningful systematic evaluation of the cost of the international cases unachievable within the remit of this report. Future work should address this lack of data and need for more meaningful comparative evaluation.

- Our review of emerging Australian practice shows that innovation districts can mobilise significant and new
 economic opportunities, but strategies take time to bed down and depend on:
- Strong locational advantages, such as proximity to key existing knowledge clusters, for instance universities and/or hospitals;
- Access to attractive natural amenities and cultural facilities; and
- Digital and physical connectivity, suggesting the need for digital equity strategies.

Moreover, land-use planning frameworks may support the development of innovation districts, through models such as live-work zones, while strategic place-based funding interventions could prioritise connectivity (physical and digital) to enable new firms to operate beyond established central city areas. These place-based funding approaches could also focus on amenity qualities (local cycle/pedestrian networks, distinctive and sustainable urban design), known to attract digital entrepreneurs and their staff.

In relation to affordable housing specifically:

• Renegotiating regulations and developmental incentives—such as flexible floor space index or relaxation in height controls—can help as potential strategic tool to encourage the growth of diverse housing options at the site.

Targeting early-career knowledge workers through particular housing typologies, with flexible tenures, accessible locations, and high-quality amenities is often a key success factor. However, maintaining affordability requires added interventions:

• Preserving and providing affordable rental housing is a key challenge, depending on strong up-front strategies to embed affordability before districts 'take off' and requiring ongoing adaptation as they develop.

Specific affordability strategies are required for emerging innovation districts, particularly those around transformative infrastructure projects:

- Adapting of zoning and taxation should be readily considered in emerging innovation districts as mechanisms to preserve affordability. Policy settings should be flexible to ensure infrastructure, housing and service capacity meets need. This flexibility includes taking seriously innovative models for financing diverse housing types.
- Smart innovation could be leveraged to improve urban planning systems and productivity losses, including
 addressing affordable housing provision and availability. Using 'big data' effectively could help to improve
 urban systems modelling and intergovernmental processes for more inclusive growth. While there has
 been extensive work on smart houses, smart housing has been a tangential (at best) focus. The Australian
 Government's Smart Cities and Suburbs Program could be more effectively targeted to address housing
 affordability. Pending outcomes, the funded Maroondah City's Council project could provide a model for
 work in other locales.

Innovation-led employment and smart city strategies are increasingly important for regional economic development as digital ICTs reshape economies and cities. At the same time, while housing affordability is a key issue for many workers in the innovation sectors, there is a clear disconnect between the provision of affordable housing, innovation and smart cities in both research and policy. The findings of our study highlight the potential value in inclusively planning for innovation-led employment and affordable housing, particularly in cities with high housing affordability pressures. Furthermore, the higher rate of affordable housing in regional and non-metropolitan areas suggests that such areas could play a stronger role in growing innovation economies.

In particular, we identify the potential opportunities to reshape the spatial geography of this development by investing in the enabling infrastructure that supports digital firms to relocate to regional areas where housing costs are lower; as well as the ongoing importance of supporting, enabling, or providing affordable rental housing in accessible areas already favoured by digital innovation firms, to support further growth in this dynamic sector. Innovation economy and smart city policy is still evolving. Further research is required as policy and practice respond to industry changes and in turn shapes industry.

References

- Adams, R., Smart, P. and Huff, A.S. (2017) 'Shades of grey: guidelines for working with the grey literature in systematic reviews for management and organizational studies', *International Journal of Management Reviews*, vol. 19: 432–454. doi: 10.1111/ijmr.12102.
- Alexander, J. (2018) 'Australia's startup ecosystem is booming and universities are jumping in', *Medium*, 2 May, accessed 30 June 2018, <u>https://medium.com/@jralexander/australias-booming-startup-ecosystem-f7b639947391</u>.
- Alizadeh, T. (2015) 'Local government planning and high-speed broadband in Australia', *Journal of Urban Technology*, vol. 22, no. 4: 23–43. doi: 10.1080/10630732.2015.1073976.
- Alizadeh, T. (2017) 'An investigation of IBM's Smarter Cities Challenge: what do participating cities want?', *Cities*, vol. 63: 70–80. doi: 10.1016/j.cities.2016.12.009
- Angelidou, M. (2015) 'Smart cities: a conjuncture of four forces', Cities, vol. 47: 95-106. doi: 10.1016/j.cities.2015.05.004.
- Bakıcı, T., Almirall, E. and Wareham, J. (2013) 'A smart city initiative: the case of Barcelona', *Journal of the Knowledge Economy*, vol. 4, no. 2: 135–148. doi: 10.1007/s13132-012-0084-9.
- Barns, S., Cosgrave, E., Acuto, M. and McNeill, D. (2017) 'Digital infrastructures and urban governance', *Urban Policy and Research*, vol. 35, no. 1: 20–31. doi: 10.1080/08111146.2016.1235032.
- Bontje, M. (2016) 'At home in Shenzhen? Housing opportunities and housing preferences of creative workers in a wannabe creative city', *Creativity Studies*, vol. 9: 160–176. doi: 10.3846/23450479.2016.1203832.
- Brooklyn Navy Yard (2019) Brooklyn Navy Yard, Brooklyn Navy Yard, accessed 15 June 2019, https://brooklynnavyyard.org.
- Brooklyn Tech Triangle (2015) Brooklyn Tech Triangle: About, accessed 20 June 2019, http://brooklyntechtriangle.com/ about.
- City of Seattle (2019) Mandatory Housing Affordability (MHA), City of Seattle, accessed 8 July 2019, <u>https://www.seattle.gov/hala/about/mandatory-housing-affordability-(mha)</u>.
- Clark, G., Moonen, T. and Nunley J. (2018) *The Innovation Economy: Implications and innovations for States and regions,* NSW Innovation and Productivity Council, Sydney.
- Coletta, C., Evans, L., Heaphy, L. and Kitchin R. (eds) (2019) Creating Smart Cities, Routledge, New York.
- Cugurullo, F. (2018) 'Exposing smart cities and eco-cities: Frankenstein urbanism and the sustainability challenges of the experimental city', *Environment and Planning A: Economy and Space*, vol. 50, no. 1: 73–92. doi: 10.1177/0308518X17738535.
- Darby, S. (2017) 'Smart technology in the home: time for more clarity', *Building Research and Information*, vol. 46, no. 1: 1–8. doi: 10.1080/09613218.2017.1301707.
- Department of Business, Energy, and Industrial Strategy (2019) *The UK's Industrial Strategy*, Government of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, accessed 8 July 2019, <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/topical-events/the-uks-industrial-strategy</u>.
- Department of Infrastructure, Transport, Cities and Regional Development (2019) *Smart Cities and Suburbs*, Australian Government, accessed 20 June 2019, <u>https://www.infrastructure.gov.au/cities/smart-cities/index.aspx</u>.

Department of Planning (2016) Hunter Regional Plan 2036, NSW Government, Sydney.

- Department of Prime Minister and Cabinet (2016) Smart Cities Plan, Department of Prime Minister and Cabinet, Australian Government, Canberra.
- Dickson, D. and Goarant, V. (2016) 'Both immigrants and startups suffer in Swedish housing shortage', *Reuters*, 13 January, accessed 22 July 2018, <u>https://uk.reuters.com/article/us-nordics-housing/both-immigrants-and-it-startups-suffer-in-swedish-housing-shortaidickge-idUKKCN0UQ1ZH20160112</u>.
- Discover South Lake Union (2019) Discover SLU, South Lake Union Discovery Centre, accessed 20 May 2019, https:// www.discoverslu.com.
- Dowling, R., McGuirk, P. and Maalsen, S. (2019) 'Realising smart cities: partnerships and economic development in the emergence and practices of smart in Newcastle, Australia', in A. Karvonen, F. Cugurullo and F. Caprotti (eds), *Inside Smart Cities: Place, Politics and Urban Innovation*, Routledge, Abingdon: 15–29.
- Elements of Byron (2019), Shopping, Wellness & More Byron Bay's Arts & Industry Estate, Elements of Byron, accessed 19 June 2019, <u>https://elementsofbyron.com.au/shopping-wellness-s-arts-industry-estate</u>.
- Esmaeilpoorarabi, N., Yigitcanlar, T., Guaralda, M. and Kamruzzaman, Md. (2018) 'Does place quality matter for innovation districts? Determining the essential place characteristics from Brisbane's knowledge precincts'. *Land Use Policy.* vol. 79: 734–747. doi: 10.1016.j.landusepol.2018.09.016.
- Esmaeilpoorarabi, N., Yigitcanlar, T., Kamruzzaman, Md., and Guaralda, M. (2020) 'How can enhanced community engagement with innovation districts be established? Evidence from Sydney, Melbourne and Brisbane'. *Cities*. vol. 96: 1–11. doi: 10.1016.j.cities.2019.102430.
- Ethos Urban (2018) East Carrington Road, Ethos Urban, accessed 20 May 2019, https://eastcarringtonroad.com.au.
- Fields, D. (2019) 'Automated landlord: digital technologies and post-crisis financial accumulation', *Environment and Planning A: Economy and Space*. doi: 10.1177/0308518X19846514.
- Florida, R. (2002) The Rise of the Creative Class, Basic Books, New York.
- Florida, R. (2017) The new urban crisis: how our cities are increasing inequality, deepening segregation, and failing the middle class-and what we can do about it, Basic Books, New York.
- Glanville, J. (2013) Cleveland's Greater Circle Initiative, The Cleveland Foundation, Cleveland.
- Greater Sydney Commission (2016) Our Greater Sydney 2056, Greater Sydney Commission, Parramatta.
- Grodach, C. and Gibson, C. (2018) 'Advancing Manufacturing?: Blinkered Visions in US and Australian Urban Policy', *Urban Policy and Research*, vol. 37, no. 31–15. doi: 10.1080/08111146.2018.1556633.
- Gurran, N. and Phibbs, P. (2017) 'When Tourists Move In: How Should Urban Planners Respond to Airbnb?' *Journal of the American Planning Association*, vol. 83, no. 1: 80–92. doi: 10.1080/01944363.2016.1249011.
- Hulse, K., Reynolds, M., Nygaard, C., Parkinson, S. and Yates, J. (2019) The supply of affordable private rental housing in Australian cities: short-term and longer-term changes, AHURI Final Report No. 323, Australian Housing and Urban Research Institute Limited, Melbourne, https://www.ahuri.edu.au/research/final-reports/323, doi:10.18408/ ahuri-5120101.

Hunter Innovation Project (2019) Hunter Innovation Project, accessed 20 July 2019, http://hunterinnovationproject.com.au.

InnovateABQ (2019) InnovateABQ, InnovateABQ Inc., accessed 20 July 2019, https://innovateabq.com.

- Innovation and Productivity Council (IPC) (2018) NSW Innovation Precincts: Lessons from International Experience, NSW Government, Sydney, <u>https://www.industry.nsw.gov.au/data/assets/pdf_file/0011/172892/NSW-Innovation-Precincts.pdf</u>.
- Innovation District of Chattanooga (2019) Innovation District of Chattanooga, The Enterprise Center, accessed 20 May 2019, https://www.chainnovate.com/
- IPC—see Innovation and Productivity Council.
- JTC Corporation (2019), *Projects and Properties: One-North,* JTC Corporation (Government of Singapore), accessed 20 July 2019, <u>https://www.jtc.gov.sg/industrial-land-and-space/Pages/one-north.aspx</u>.

Karvonen, A., Cugurullo, F. and Caprotti, F. (2019). Inside Smart Cities: Place, Politics and Urban Innovation.

- Katz, B. and Wagner, J. (2014) The rise of innovation districts: A new geography of innovation in America, Brookings Institute, Washington.
- Kelly, J-F. (2013) Renovating housing policy. Grattan Institute, Melbourne.
- Kent, J. L., Mulley, C. and Stevens, N. (2019). 'Transport and wellbeing in a newly constructed greenfield estate: A quantitative exploration of the commuting experience', *Journal of Transport & Health*, vol. 13: 210–223. doi: 10.1016/j. jth.2019.04.007.
- Kings Cross Central Limited Partnership (2019) *About the Development*, Kings Cross Central Limited Partnership, accessed 20 July 2019, <u>https://www.kingscross.co.uk/about-the-development</u>.
- Kitchin, R., Coletta, C. and Heaphy, L. (2018) 'Actually existing smart Dublin', in A. Karvonen, F. Cugurullo and F. Caprotti (eds), *Inside Smart Cities: Place, Politics and Urban Innovation*, Routledge, Abingdon: 85–101.
- Kurutz, S. (2017) 'Pittsburgh Gets a Tech Makeover', *The New York Times*, 22 July, accessed 20 July 2018, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/07/22/style/pittsburgh-tech-makeover.html</u>.
- Luque-Ayala, A. and Marvin, S. (2016) 'The maintenance of urban circulation: An operational logic of infrastructural control', *Environment and Planning D: Society and Space*, vol. 32, no. 3: 191–208. doi: 10.1177/0263775815611422.
- Maalsen, S. (2019) 'Smart housing', Cities, vol. 84: 1-7. doi: 10.1016/j.cities.2018.06.025.
- Maalsen, S. (2018) "Generation Share' digitalized geographies of shared housing', Social & Cultural Geography, 25 April 2018. doi: 10.1080/14649365.2018.1466355.
- Maalsen, S., Burgoyne, S. and Tomitsch, M. (2018) 'Smart-innovative cities and the innovation economy: a qualitative analysis of local approaches to delivering smart cities in Australia', *Journal of Design, Business and Society*, vol. 4, no. 1: 63–82. doi: 10.1386/dbs.4.1.63_1.
- McNeill, D. (2016) 'Governing a city of unicorns: technology capital and the urban politics of San Francisco', *Urban Geography*, vol. 37, no. 4: 494–513. doi: 10.1080/02723638.2016.1139868.
- McNeill, D. (2015) 'Global firms and smart technologies: IBM and the reduction of cities', *Transactions of the Institute of British Geographers*, vol. 40: 562–574, doi: 10.1111/tran.12098.
- MarketsandMarkets (2019) Smart Cities Market by Smart Transportation (Type, Solutions and Services), Smart Buildings (Type, Solutions and Services), Smart Utilities (Type, Solutions and Services), Smart Citizen Services, and Region – Global Forecast to 2023, Markets and Markets, accessed 20 June 2019, <u>https://www.marketsandmarkets.com/</u> <u>Market-Reports/smart-cities-market-542.html</u>.
- Moonen, T. and Clark, G. (2017) The Logic of Innovation Locations: Understanding the drivers that enable cities to host innovation economies, The Business of Cities and Future Cities Catapult, London.
- Morelix, A., Fairlie, R. and Tareque, I. (2017) 2017 Kauffman Index of Startup Activity: Metropolitan Area and City Trends, Ewing Marion Kauffman Foundation, Kansas City.
- Morisson, A. and Bevilacqua, C. (2018) 'Balancing gentrification in the knowledge economy: the case of Chattanooga's innovation district', *Urban Research & Practice*, online 16 May: 1–21. doi: 10.1080/17535069.2018.1472799.
- Pancholi, S., Yigitcanlar, T., and Guaralda, M. (2017) 'Place making for innovation and knowledge-intensive activities: The Australian experience', *Technological Forecasting and Social Change*, online 22 September 2017. doi: 10.1016/j. techfore.2017.09.014.
- Pancholi, S., Yigitcanlar, T., and Guaralda, M. (2018a) 'Attributes of successful place-making in knowledge and innovation spaces: evidence from Brisbane's Diamtina knowledge precinct', *Journal of Urban Design*, vol. 23(5): 693–711. doi: 10.1080/13574809.2018.145259
- Pancholi, S., Yigitcanlar, T., and Guaralda, M. (2018b) 'Societal integration that matters: place making experience of Macquarie Park Innovation District, Sydney', *City, Culture and Society*, vol. 13: 13–21. doi: 10.1016/j.ccs.2017.09.004.
- Pettit, C., Crommelin, L., Sharam, A. and Hulse, K. (2018) *The potential of new technologies to disrupt housing policy*, AHURI Final Report No. 308, Australian Housing and Urban Research Institute, Melbourne, <u>http://www.ahuri.edu.</u> <u>au/research/final-reports/308</u>, doi: 10.18408/ahuri-7115001.

- Praharaj, S. and Han, H. (2019) 'Cutting through the clutter of smart city definitions: a reading into the smart city perceptions in India', *City, Culture and Society,* online May 2019: 1–10. doi: 10.1016/j.ccs.2019.05.005.
- Productivity Commission (2017) Shifting the Dial: 5-year Productivity Review Inquiry Report, Australian Government, Canberra, accessed 15 June 2019, <u>https://www.pc.gov.au/inquiries/completed/productivity-review/report/contents</u>.
- Puri, A. (2014) 'What are smart cities?', *The Hindu*, 15 August, accessed 20 May 2018, <u>http://www.thehindu.com/features/homes-and-gardens/green-living/what-are-smart-cities/article6321332.ece</u>
- Regional Development Australia (2018) *Smart Cities and Suburbs Program—Round One projects*, Department of Infrastructure, Transport, Cities and Regional Development, Canberra, <u>https://www.rda.gov.au/news/2018/20180130-smart-cities.aspx</u>.
- Rogers, D. (2016a) The Geopolitics of Real Estate: Reconfiguring property, capital and rights. Rowman & Littlefield International, London.
- Rogers, D. (2016b) 'Uploading real estate: Home as a digital, global commodity', in N. Cook, A. Davison and L. Crabtree (eds), *Housing and Home Unbound: Intersections in economics, environment and politics in Australia*, Routledge, Abingdon: 23–38.
- Saunders, E. (2013) Broader Western Sydney Employment Area Economic Issues and Drivers Study, Urbis, Sydney.
- Stanley, I., Glennie, A. and Gabriel, M. (2018) How Inclusive is Innovation Policy? Insights from an International Comparison, Nesta, London.
- Startup Muster (2018) 2018 Startup Muster Annual Report, Startup Muster, Sydney.
- Taylor Buck, N., and While, A. (2017) 'Competitive urbanism and the limits to smart city innovation: the UK Future Cities initiative', *Urban Studies*, vol. 54, no. 2: 501–519. doi: 10.1177/0042098015597162
- Tonsley (2019) Tonsley: About, Government of South Australia, accessed 18 June 2019, https://tonsley.com.au/about.
- Van Dijk, A. (2015) Smart Cities: How Rapid Advances in Technology are Reshaping our Economy and Society, Deloitte, Rotterdam.
- Vergara-Perucich, F. (2019) 'Book Review: Richard Florida: The new urban crisis: how our cities are increasing inequality, deepening segregation, and failing the middle class—and what we can do about it', *Journal of Housing and the Built Environment*, vol. 34, no. 2: 647–649. doi: 10.1007/s10901-018-9632-3.
- Wagner, J., Andes, S., Davies, S., Storring, N. and Vey, J.S. (2017) 12 Principles Guiding Innovation Districts, Brookings Institute, 8 September, accessed 18 June 2018, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/metropolitan-revolution/2017/09/08/12-principles-guiding-innovation-districts-2</u>.
- Woetzel, J., Remes, J., Boland, B., Lv, K., Sinha, S., Strube, G., Means, J., Law, J., Cadena, A. and von der Tann, V. (2018) Smart Cities: Digital Solutions for a More Liveable Future. McKinsey Global Institute, New York.
- Wright, W., Hexter, K. W. and Downer, N. (2016) Cleveland's Greater University Circle Initiative: An Anchor-Based Strategy for Change, Centre for Community Planning and Development, Cleveland State University, Cleveland.
- Xinhua (2016) 'Cisco partners with Guangzhou to build 'model smart city', *China.org.cn*, 22 April, accessed 22 July 2018, http://www.china.org.cn/business/2016-04/22/content_38308997.htm.
- Yigitcanlar, T. (2010) 'Making space and place for the knowledge economy: knowledge-based development of Australian cities, *European Planning Studies*, vol. 18, no. 11: 1769–1786. doi: 10.1080/09654313.2010.512163.
- Yigitcanlar, T., Kamruzzaman, Md., Buys, L. and Perveen, S. (2018) Smart Cities of the Sunshine State: Status of Queensland's Local Government Areas, Queensland University of Technology, Brisbane.
- Yigitcanlar, T., Han, H. Kamruzzaman, Md., loppolo, G. and Sabatini-Marques, J. (2019) 'The making of smart cities: are Songdo, Masdar, Amsterdam, San Francisco and Brisbane the best we could build?' *Land Use Policy*, vol. 88: 1–11. doi: 10.1016/j.landusepol.2019.104187.



Australian Housing and Urban Research Institute Level 12, 460 Bourke Street Melbourne VIC 3000 +61 3 9660 2300 information@ahuri.edu.au ahuri.edu.au vititer.com/AHURI_Research facebook.com/AHURI.AUS

in Australian Housing and Urban Research Institute